High-Visibility Alcohol and Drug Impaired Driving Enforcement Program Fiscal Year 2024

A Report Pursuant to House Bill 23-1102

April 2025

Prepared by

Tuesday Black, Colorado Department of Transportation, HSO, Advanced Programs Grant Specialist and DUI Task Force Liaison

Morgan Jacobson, Colorado Department of Public Safety, DCJ

Dana Reegen, Colorado Department of Public Safety, DCJ

Laurence Lucero, Colorado Department of Public Safety, DCJ

Allison Rosenthal, Colorado Department of Public Safety, DCJ



Shoshana Lew, Executive Director
Darrell Lingk, Director, OTS
Carol Gould, Manager, HSO
Glenn Davis, Manager (Emeritus), HSO

Colorado Department of Transportation

Office of Transportation Safety (OTS)
Highway Safety Office (HSO)
2829 W Howard PI, Denver, Colorado, 80204
https://www.cdot.gov



Stan Hilkey, Executive Director, CDPS Mattthew M. Lunn, Director, DCJ Jack K. Reed, Research Director, DCJ

Colorado Department of Public Safety
Division of Criminal Justice (DCJ)
700 Kipling St., Denver, Colorado, 80215
https://dcj.colorado.gov/

Table of Contents

	9
Accessibility Statement and Resources	11
Executive Summary	12
Background	13
Data Sources and Methods	13
Limitations	15
Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Episodes	16
Agency High Visibility Enforcement Episodes	26
Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office	26
Arvada Police Department	27
Aspen Police Department	28
Blue River Police Department	30
Boulder Police Department	31
Breckenridge Police Department	32
Brighton Police Department	34
Buena Vista Police Department	35
Castle Rock Police Department	36
Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office	37
Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins	39
Commerce City Police Department	40
Cortez Police Department	41
Cripple Creek Police Department	43
Dacono Police Department	44
Dillon Police Department	45
Douglas County Sheriff's Office	47
Durango Police Department	48
Eaton Police Department	49
Elizabeth Police Department	51
Erie Police Department	52
Estes Park Police Department	53
Firestone Police Department	55
Florence Police Department	56





Fort Collins Police Department	57
Fountain Police Department	58
Garden City Police Department	60
Gilpin County Sheriff's Office	61
Glenwood Springs Police Department	62
Golden Police Department	63
Grand County Sheriff's Office	64
Greeley Police Department	66
Greenwood Village Police Department	67
Johnstown Police Department	68
Kiowa County Sheriff's Office	70
Kremmling Police Department	71
La Plata County Sheriff's Office	72
Lafayette Police Department	73
Lakewood Police Department	75
Larimer County Sheriff's Office	76
Logan County Sheriff's Office	76
Lone Tree Police Department	78
Longmont Public Safety Department	79
Mesa County Sheriff's Office	80
Monte Vista Police Department	81
Montezuma County Sheriff's Office	83
Montrose Police Department	84
Monument Police Department	85
Morrison Police Department	86
Mt Crested Butte Police Department	88
Pagosa Springs Police Department	89
Palmer Lake Police Department	90
Pitkin County Sheriff's Office	92
Platteville Police Department	93
Salida Police Department	93
Severance Police Department	95
Sterling Police Department	96





Table of Contents | 4

Summit County Sheriff's Office	97
Thornton Police Department	98
Timnath Police Department	100
Trinidad Police Department	101
Vail Police Department	101
Weld County Sheriff's Office	103
Westminster Police Department	104
Wheat Ridge Police Department	105
Wiggins Police Department	107
Windsor Police Department	108
Yuma County Sheriff's Office	109
Yuma Police Department	111
Conclusion	113
Reference List	114
Appendix: Colorado Department of Transportation memorandum to noncompliant agencies	115





List of Tables

Table 1: High Visibility Enforcement Episodes	17
Table 2: High Visibility Enforcement (HVE) Agencies and Episode Participation FY 2024	18
Table 3: Agency Participation and Count of HVE Episodes and Enforcement Days FY 2024	22
Table 4: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	25
Table 5: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	25
Table 6: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	25
Table 7: Arapahoe Co Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	26
Table 8: Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	27
Table 9: Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	27
Table 10: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	28
Table 11: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	28
Table 12: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	28
Table 13: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	29
Table 14: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	29
Table 15: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	30
Table 16: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	30
Table 17: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	31
Table 18: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	31
Table 19: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	32
Table 20: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	32
Table 21: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	32
Table 22: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	7.33
Table 23: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	33
Table 24: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	33
Table 25: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	34
Table 26: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	34
Table 27: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	35
Table 28: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity .	35
Table 29: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	36
Table 30: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	36
Table 31: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	37
Table 32: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	37





Table 33: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender37
Table 34: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity. 38
Table 35: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 38
Table 36: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender39
Table 37: CO State University Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 39
Table 38: CO State University Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group40
Table 39: CO State University Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender40
Table 40: Commerce City Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity41
Table 41: Commerce City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 41
Table 42: Commerce City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender41
Table 43: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity42
Table 44: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group42
Table 45: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender43
Table 46: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity.43
Table 47: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 44
Table 48: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender44
Table 49: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity45
Table 50: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group45
Table 51: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender45
Table 52: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity46
Table 53: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group46
Table 54: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender47
Table 55: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity47
Table 56: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group48
Table 57: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender48
Table 58: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity49
Table 59: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group49
Table 60: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender49
Table 61: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity50
Table 62: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group50
Table 63: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender51
Table 64: Elizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity51
Table 65: Flizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group





Table 66: Elizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender52
Table 67: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity53
Table 68: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group53
Table 69: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender53
Table 70: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 54
Table 71: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group54
Table 72: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender54
Table 73: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 55
Table 74: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group55
Table 75: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender56
Table 76: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity56
Table 77: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group57
Table 78: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender57
Table 79: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 58
Table 80: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group58
Table 81: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender58
Table 82: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 59
Table 83: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group59
Table 84: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender59
Table 85: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 60
Table 86: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group60
Table 87: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender61
Table 88: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 61
Table 89: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group62
Table 90: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender62
Table 91: Glenwood Springs Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 63
Table 92: Glenwood Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 63
Table 93: Glenwood Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender 63
Table 94: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity64
Table 95: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group64
Table 96: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity64
Table 97: Grand County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 65
Table 98: Grand County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group65





Table 99: Grand County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender66
Table 100: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 66
Table 101: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group67
Table 102: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender67
Table 103: Greenwood Village Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 68
Table 104: Greenwood Village Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 68
Table 105: Greenwood Village Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender . 68
Table 106: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 69
Table 107: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 69
Table 108: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender69
Table 109: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity70
Table 110: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group70
Table 111: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity71
Table 112: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity71
Table 113: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group72
Table 114: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender72
Table 115: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity73
Table 116: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group73
Table 117: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender73
Table 118: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 74
Table 119: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group74
Table 120: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender75
Table 121: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 75
Table 122: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group76
Table 123: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender76
Table 124: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 77
Table 125: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group77
Table 126: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender77
Table 127: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 78 $$
Table 128: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group78
Table 129: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender79
Table 130: Longmont Public Saftey Dept, High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity79
Table 131: Longmont Public Safety Dept, High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group80





Table 132: Longmont Public Safety Department, High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender 80
Table 133: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity81
Table 134: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group81
Table 135: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender81
Table 136: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity. 82
Table 137: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 82
Table 138: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender
Table 139: Montezuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity
Table 140: Montezuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group .83
Table 141: Montezuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender 84
Table 142: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 84
Table 143: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group85
Table 144: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender85
Table 145: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 86
Table 146: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 86
Table 147: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts Gender86
Table 148: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity87
Table 149: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group87
Table 150: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender88
Table 151: Mt Crested Butte Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 88
Table 152: Mt Crested Butte Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group89
Table 153: Mt Crested Butte Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender 89
Table 154: Pagosa Springs Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 90
Table 155: Pagosa Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group90
Table 156: Pagosa Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender90
Table 157: Palmer Lake Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity.91
Table 158: Palmer Lake Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 91
Table 159: Palmer Lake Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender92
Table 160: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity92
Table 161: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group93
Table 162: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender93
Table 163: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity94





Table 164: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group94
Table 165: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender94
Table 166: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 95
Table 167: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group95
Table 168: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender96
Table 169: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity96
Table 170: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group97
Table 171: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender97
Table 172: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity98
Table 173: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group98
Table 174: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender98
Table 175: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 99
Table 176: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group99
Table 177: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender100
Table 178: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 100
Table 179: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 101
Table 180: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender101
Table 181: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity102
Table 182: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group102
Table 183: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender103
Table 184: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 103
Table 185: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 104
Table 186: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender104
Table 187: Westminster Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 105
Table 188: Westminster Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 105
Table 189: Westminster Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender105
Table 190: Wheat Ridge Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 106
Table 191: Wheat Ridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 106
Table 192: Wheat Ridge Police Dept High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity107
Table 193: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 107
Table 194: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group 108
Table 195: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender108
Table 196: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity 109





List of Tables | 15

Table 197: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	. 109
Table 198: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	. 109
Table 199: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	. 110
Table 200: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	. 110
Table 201: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	. 110
Table 202: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity	. 111
Table 203: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group	. 111
Table 204: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender	.112





Executive Letter

In 2023, Governor Polis signed House Bill 23-1102, which addressed underfunding of the High-Visibility Alcohol and Drug Impaired Driving Enforcement Program (HVE). This law now provides additional state funding to the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) to support impaired driving traffic enforcement through allocations to local law enforcement agencies.

The HVE program, pursuant to C.R.S. 43-4-901, reimburses law enforcement agencies to do enhanced, data driven impaired driving enforcement episodes during twelve periods of statewide high-visibility enforcement.

House Bill 23-1102 directed the CDOT and the Colorado Department of Public Safety (CDPS) to publish an annual report with additional information about high visibility enforcement traffic contacts, using data from CDPS' Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System. The legislature authorized the creation of a statewide Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System in C.R.S. 24-31-309 and having the CDPS contribute this data reduced the burden on law enforcement participating in high visibility enforcement to provide additional data to state agencies. The reporting requirements for high visibility enforcement, now codified in C.R.S. 43-4-902, encompass:

"the time, date, duration, and location of each high-visibility alcohol and drug impaired driving prevention enforcement episode; (c) the perceived demographic information of each individual contacted who is asked to complete further investigation during each high-visibility alcohol and drug impaired driving prevention enforcement episode [...]; and (d) the result of the contact with each individual who is asked to complete further investigation, including if an arrest was made and the offense noted in the warning or citation or for which an arrest was made"

The CDOT and CDPS agencies collaborated on the legislative report to ensure Coloradans and interested parties have access to this information about high visibility impaired driving enforcement. For further information please contact the Department of Transportation, Office of Traffic Safety or the Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice (see the Accessibility Statement and Resources for further contact information).

Shoshanna M. Lew Executive Director of CDOT Stan Hilkey

Executive Director of CDPS





Accessibility Statement and Resources

The State of Colorado is committed to providing equitable access to our services to all Coloradans. <u>View</u> the Accessibility, Interpretation & Translation Support page.

Available Accessibility Resources & Feedback

Access for the Visually and Hearing Impaired: Dial 711 or (800) 659-3656 to reach Relay Colorado. Relay Colorado is a free service that provides full telephone access to people who are deaf, hard of hearing, deaf-blind, or speech-disabled.

<u>Aira: Free for up to 30 minutes per session</u>. The State of Colorado is excited to offer a new service for blind and low-vision Coloradans through a partnership with <u>Aira</u>, an app that provides live, on-demand visual interpreting through human-to-human assistance. Coloradans get free access for up to 30 minutes per session while navigating state locations and digital services, reducing barriers to services and creating a more welcoming Colorado for all. To learn more about Aira, including frequently asked questions about the service, visit the <u>Governor's Office of Information Technology (OIT) Aira webpage</u>.

To report digital accessibility barriers or request accommodations, <u>CDPS Issue Reporting</u>, <u>Accommodation and Translation Request Webform</u> and/or email: cdps_dcj_pio@state.co.us.

Contact Information for General Report Questions

Colorado Department of Transportation
Office of Traffic Safety Director, Darrell Lingk

Email: Darrel.lingk@state.co.us, Phone: 303-257-8486

Colorado Department of Public Safety

Division of Criminal Justice, Law Enforcement Integrity Program Coordinator, Dana Reegen

Email: cdps_dcj_lei@state.co.us, Phone: 720-701-2377



Executive Summary

The High Visibility Enforcement (HVE) program, managed by the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT), provides funding to law enforcement agencies for traffic enforcement for impaired driving. during specific periods when impaired driving is more frequent.

According to C.R.S. 24-31-309, the Colorado Department of Public Safety (CDPS) will use the Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System to share aggregated data on HVE contact incidents, providing additional context on the HVE traffic stops.

In fiscal year 2024, 80 agencies participated in the HVE program and received funding. Out of these, nine did not report any contacts with citizens to the Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, by December 2024, when analysts extracted data from the Contacts Reporting System.

Overall, the HVE participating agencies conducted enforcement over 783 enforcement episodes during twelve enforcement periods totaling 10,995 days of traffic enforcement. These agencies made contacted 119,144 citizens during traffic stops. Of those contacted , 51% received citations, 47% received warnings, and 2% were arrested. The demographic groups most frequently contacted were: White non-Hispanics and Hispanics, individuals between the ages of 25-44, and males. Hispanic individuals received citations at a higher rate (55%), compared to Native American non-Hispanic (NH) (29%) and Multiracial/Other NH (41%) individuals. The highest arrest rates were for Native American NH (4%), Hispanic (3%), and Black NH (3%) individuals, but overall, there was little variation in arrest rates.

Agency results were difficult to compare due to variation in the sample sizes; however, there were meaningful differences in contact outcomes across agencies.





Background

Starting in 2020, Colorado experienced a spike in traffic-fatalities and alcohol-impairment-related traffic fatalities., (Colorado Department of Transportation, n.d.; National Highway Traffic Safety
Administration, n.d.). The Colorado Department of Transportation, Office of Transportation Safety
(CDOT) administers two state programs that increase local impaired driving enforcement, the Law
Enforcement Assistance Fund (LEAF) and the High Visibility Alcohol and Drug Impaired Driving
Enforcement, or high visibility enforcement (HVE). The HVE program requires that the CDOT allocate
funds to law enforcement agencies for conducting additional impaired driving enforcement episodes
during specific dates of high-visibility enforcement (Table 1) across the state. The Colorado legislature
passed House Bill 23-1102, which allocated an additional \$1.5 million to CDOT for HVE per year starting
July 1, 2023. Additionally, the act requires the collaboration of CDOT and the Colorado Department of
Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice (CDPS) to publish an annual report. Law enforcement agencies
participating in the HVE program that do not comply with the act's requirements may lose funding or be
required to repay funding already received.

The CDOT and the CDPS collaborated on producing this report, pursuant to C.R.S. 43-4-901. This first HVE report provides information on the participation of law enforcement agencies in the 2024 fiscal year (Table 1, Table 2, Table 3). Law enforcement agencies can select the episodes during which peace officers can work overtime impaired driving enforcement. Agencies are not required to participate in all HVE episode periods. This report also provides information on traffic stops during HVE periods, including demographic information and whether the stop resulted in an arrest, citation or warrant.

This data covers the 2024 state fiscal year, starting July 1, 2023, to June 30, 2024.

Data Sources and Methods

Starting in August of 2022, law enforcement agencies have been required to report all contacts with citizens to the Colorado Department of Public Safety (CDPS) under the Contact and Use of Force requirements (C.R.S. 24-31-901 and C.R.S. 24-31-903). According to the Attorney General's Office, reportable contacts are all interactions between peace officers and citizens that pertain to enforcing laws and investigations into law violations. The term "citizen" is used to designate the individual persons contacted during an incident. In the context of this report, "citizen" does not indicate whether a person was born in the United States, a lawful permanent resident, an undocumented immigrant, or a refugee.

The CDPS provided three options for law enforcement agencies to submit contacts data; these options were designed to give agencies flexibility to choose the best system for their particular needs and are listed below.

- 1. Agencies could modify their Records Management Systems (RMS) to collect the data specified under the Contacts & Use of Force requirements.
- 2. Agencies could partner with a third-party vendor to collect and submit the data.







Agencies could input contact data into an application that the CDPS developed with the
assistance of an outside contractor, Beyond2020. This application is funded by the State of
Colorado.

CDPS staff works in tandem with vendors and agencies to ensure the accuracy and completeness of data submitted as well as troubleshooting reporting errors. CDPS staff will help agencies new to the reporting process by providing training on the various reporting systems and the requirements of the reporting process.

The CDPS extracted data from the Contacts & Use of Force Reporting System, which reduced the burden on law enforcement, as they did not need to provide additional data to state agencies. The reporting requirements for HVE, codified in C.R.S. 43-4-902, encompass:

"(b) the time, date, duration, and location of each high-visibility alcohol and drug-impaired driving prevention enforcement episode; (c) the perceived demographic information of each individual contacted who is asked to complete further investigation during each high-visibility alcohol and drug-impaired driving prevention enforcement episode [...]; and (d) the result of the contact with each individual who is asked to complete further investigation, including if an arrest was made and the offense noted in the warning or citation or for which an arrest was made"

Although the reporting requirements specified that reporting is required for each HVE traffic stop, the contacts reporting system did not have enough identifying information to select these contacts. The CDOT reimburses agencies based on the individual officers who worked overtime HVE shifts. However, the contacts and use of force reporting system only requires that agencies provide the name of the officer if the contact resulted in a use of force. Instead, the CDPS decided to do a general query and capture the traffic stops which resulted in a warning, citation or arrest from participating agencies during the HVE episode (see Table 2 and Table 3 for more details on agency HVE episode participation). The data was extracted in December 2024.

The CDOT solicits applications in March of each year, with a final due date for submission in mid-April. The CDOT, Highway Safety Office reviews each application to determine whether the application requirements have been met. Agencies selected to receive funding are notified in mid-May, with a start date of July 1.

CDOT's Office of Transportation Safety generated rules that the Secretary of the State approved on November 14, 2024 (Rules Governing High-Visibility Alcohol and Drug Impaired Driving Enforcement Program, 2024). Under these rules, all Colorado law enforcement agencies are required to comply with CRS 24-31-309, and if a peace officer(s) fails to report a citizen contact as ordered, their agency would be in a noncompliant status. Due to the timeline of the bill's approval and signing and the approval of the rules, the Office of Transportation Safety was unable to require compliance from law enforcement agencies receiving funding for FY 2024.





Limitations

Law enforcement agencies select the episodes during which officers can work overtime impaired driving enforcement, and agencies are not required to participate in all HVE episodes (see Table 2 for a list of agencies and HVE episode participation). The data collection process does not allow for the identification of which contacts represent the HVE or the specific officers who worked the HVE program for and submitted claims for overtime reimbursement, only traffic stops that were conducted during HVE episodes The data provided in this report may contain citizen contacts from all officers working during the HVE episodes, including officers working a regular shift not dedicated to HVE.

Not all agencies that participated in HVE episodes were fully compliant with CDPS's contact reporting, leading to possible missing data. When CDPS pulled the data from the Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System in December 2024, 36 agencies were considered fully compliant (submitted 12 months of data), 35 agencies were partially compliant (submitted 1 to 11 months of data), and nine agencies were noncompliant (submitted no data for fiscal year 2024). Not all agencies that were fully or partially compliant submitted data on traffic stops. Additionally, the CDPS has heard different interpretations from law enforcement agencies regarding the definition of a contact, which might suggest a possible underreporting of contacts.

This report does not capture all traffic contacts made during HVE periods, but rather just those that resulted in an arrest, citation, or warning. Further, in the stops where a citizen received multiple outcomes, only the most severe outcome was included in the final analysis.

Citizen demographic information is based on the officer's perception and may not accurately reflect how the citizen self-identifies. In addition, the Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System has seven racial categories (Asian, Black/African American, Native American, Native Hawaiian/Other Pacific Islander, White, Multi-racial, and Other) and two ethnicity categories (Hispanic and Non-Hispanic). CDPS combined some of the groups due to the small count of some races. If a peace officer marked the citizen's ethnicity as Hispanic, the individual was placed in the Hispanic racial/ethnic group. CDPS collapsed these categories to improve the clarity of the findings, even though these categories do not provide as much precise information about the individual's perceived race/ethnicity. In the race/ethnicity tables and analysis, "NH" refers to Non-Hispanic.





Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Episodes

The CDOT funded 80 agencies to participate in HVE in fiscal year 2024. Of the 80 agencies, nine agencies did not report any contact information for fiscal year 2024 to the CDPS by December 2024. Some agencies that were considered partially compliant did not report any traffic stops during the HVE periods and are not included in the following analysis. The CDOT/Highway Safety Office (HSO) sent a memorandum to the nine noncompliant agencies, outlining the steps to achieve compliance (see Appendix). Most of the agencies that received a letter have since contacted CDPS to begin working on achieving compliant status. All agencies included in the results section were in compliance and submitted traffic contact data during the HVE periods as of December 2024 when the CDPS extracted data from the Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System.

Further information on agency participation for all 80 agencies is presented in Table 2 and Table 3. In total, HVE participating agencies worked 783 HVE episodes, equating to 10,995 days of enforcement. On average, each agency worked around 10 episodes and completed 147 days of enforcement. The agencies that reported the highest number of enforcement days (count = 229) were: Alamosa County Sheriff's Office, Eaton Police Department, Larimer County Sheriff's Office, Thornton Police Department and Windsor Police Department. The following section of this report will explore participation in more detail.





Table 1: High Visibility Enforcement Episodes

Episode	Holiday Date	Enforcement Start Date	Enforcement End Date
4 th of July Weekend	Tuesday, July 4, 2023	Saturday, July 1	Wednesday, July 5
Summer Strike Out	N/A	Thursday, July 13	Wednesday, July 19
Sturgis Rally	August 4-13, 2023	Thursday, August 3	Tuesday, August 15
Labor Day Crackdown	Monday, September 4, 2023	Wednesday, August 16	Wednesday, September 6
Fall Festivals	N/A	Thursday, September 14	Wednesday, October 25
Halloween Weekend	Monday, October 31, 2023	Thursday, October 26	Wednesday, November 1
Thanksgiving Week	Thursday, November 23, 2023	Thursday, November 16	Wednesday, November 29
Holiday Parties	N/A	Thursday, December 7	Wednesday, December 20
New Year's Eve Weekend	Sunday, December 31, 2023	Thursday, December 28	Wednesday, January 3
Winter Blitz	N/A	Thursday, January 11	Wednesday, January 24
Super Bowl Weekend	Sunday, February 11, 2024	Thursday, February 8	Wednesday, February 14
Presidents Week	Monday, February 19, 2024	Thursday, February 15	Wednesday, February 28
St. Patrick's Day Weekend	Sunday, March 17, 2024	Thursday, March 14	Wednesday, March 20
Spring Events	N/A	Thursday, April 4	Wednesday, April 24
Memorial Day Weekend	Monday, May 27, 2024	Thursday, May 16	Wednesday, June 5
Summer Blitz	N/A	Thursday, June 6	Wednesday, June 19





Table 2: High Visibility Enforcement (HVE) Agencies and Episode Participation FY 2024

	7/1-	7/13-	8/3-	8/16-	9/14-	10/26-	11/16-	12/7-	12/28-	1/11-	2/8-	2/15-	3/14-	4/4-	5/16-	6/6-
Agency	7/5	7/19	8/15	9/6	10/25	11/2	11/29	12/20	1/3	1/24	2/15	2/28	3/20	4/24	6/5	6/19
Alamosa Co SO	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Alamosa PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Arapahoe Co SO	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Arvada PD	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Aspen PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
Bent Co SO	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes
Blue River PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes
Boulder PD	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
Breckenridge PD	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	No
Brighton PD	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No
Buena Vista PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
Castle Rock PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No
Center PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Chaffee Co SO	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Cheyenne SO	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
CSU PD	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Commerce City PD	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes
Cortez PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Cripple Creek PD	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No
Dacono PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Dillon PD	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Douglas Co SO	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Durango PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Eaton PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Elizabeth PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes





	7/1-	7/13-	8/3-	8/16-	9/14-	10/26-	11/16-	12/7-	12/28-	1/11-	2/8-	2/15-	3/14-	4/4-	5/16-	6/6-
Agency	7/5	7/19	8/15	9/6	10/25	11/2	11/29	12/20	1/3	1/24	2/15	2/28	3/20	4/24	6/5	6/19
Erie PD	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Estes Park PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No
Firestone PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Florence PD	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Fountain PD	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Ft. Collins PS	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Garden City PD	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Gilpin Co SO	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Golden PD	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Grand Co SO	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes
Greeley PD	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Greenwood Village																
PD	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Glenwood Springs																
PD	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
Holyoke PD	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Johnstown PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Kiowa Co SO	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Kremmling PD	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
La Plata Co SO	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Lafayette PD	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes
Lakewood PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No
Larimer Co SO	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Las Animas Co SO	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Logan Co SO	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Lone Tree PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Longmont PD	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	No





	7/1-	7/13-	8/3-	8/16-	9/14-	10/26-	11/16-	12/7-	12/28-	1/11-	2/8-	2/15-	3/14-	4/4-	5/16-	6/6-
Agency	7/5	7/19	8/15	9/6	10/25	11/2	11/29	12/20	1/3	1/24	2/15	2/28	3/20	4/24	6/5	6/19
Loveland PD	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Manitou Springs																
PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Mesa Co SO	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Monte Vista PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Montezuma Co SO	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No
Montrose PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Monument PD	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes
Morrison PD	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Mt Crested Butte																
PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
Northglenn PD	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Pagosa Springs PD	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Palmer Lake PD	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Pitkin Co SO	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Platteville PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Pueblo Co SO	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No
Salida PD	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No
Severance PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	No
Sterling PD	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Summit Co SO	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Thornton PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Timnath PD	No	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No
Trinidad PD	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Vail PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Weld Co SO	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	No	No	No
Westminster PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	No





Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Episodes | 21

	7/1-	7/13-	8/3-	8/16-	9/14-	10/26-	11/16-	12/7-	12/28-	1/11-	2/8-	2/15-	3/14-	4/4-	5/16-	6/6-
Agency	7/5	7/19	8/15	9/6	10/25	11/2	11/29	12/20	1/3	1/24	2/15	2/28	3/20	4/24	6/5	6/19
Wheat Ridge PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No
Wiggins PD	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Windsor PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Yuma Co SO	Yes	No	Yes	Yes	No	No	No	No	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Yuma PD	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	No	No	Yes	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

Source: Colorado Department of Transportation

Notes: In the agency name descriptions, "Co" refers to county; "SO" to Sheriff's Office; "PD" to Police Department and "CSU" to Colorado State University.



Amaman	HVE	
Agency	Episodes	Days
Alamosa Co SO	16	229
Alamosa PD	15	208
Arapahoe Co SO	9	155
Arvada PD	1	5
Aspen PD	12	173
Bent Co SO	9	104
Blue River PD	10	152
Boulder PD	10	118
Breckenridge PD	2	35
Brighton PD	10	161
Buena Vista PD	9	137
Castle Rock PD	13	189
Center PD	2	27
Chaffee Co SO	8	133
Cheyenne SO	9	146
CSU PD	2	20
Commerce City PD	5	56
Cortez PD	14	217
Cripple Creek PD	2	26
Dacono PD	12	195
Dillon PD	9	119
Douglas Co SO	13	187
Durango PD	6	83
Eaton PD	16	229
Elizabeth PD	13	201
Erie PD	8	139
Estes Park PD	10	154
Firestone PD	8	125
Florence PD	12	181
Fountain PD	7	106
Ft. Collins PS	14	201
Garden City PD	9	162
Gilpin Co SO	14	215
Golden PD	8	126
Grand Co SO	14	201
Greeley PD	13	208





	HVE	
Agency	Episodes	Days
Greenwood Village PD	14	215
Glenwood Springs PD	4	71
Holyoke PD	13	202
Johnstown PD	4	84
Kiowa Co SO	9	152
Kremmling PD	7	124
La Plata Co SO	12	159
Lafayette PD	9	152
Lakewood PD	11	166
Larimer Co SO	16	229
Las Animas Co SO	12	187
Logan Co SO	10	161
Lone Tree PD	14	208
Longmont PD	7	113
Loveland PD	8	148
Manitou Springs PD	10	168
Mesa Co SO	9	119
Monte Vista PD	10	160
Montezuma Co SO	5	85
Montrose PD	14	215
Monument PD	8	132
Morrison PD	8	103
Mt Crested Butte PD	12	179
Northglenn PD	12	148
Pagosa Springs PD	9	140
Palmer Lake PD	11	139
Pitkin Co SO	7	148
Platteville PD	14	217
Pueblo Co SO	9	123
Salida PD	4	49
Severance PD	3	42
Sterling PD	9	120
Summit Co SO	8	154
Thornton PD	16	229
Timnath PD	7	120
Trinidad PD	10	162
Vail PD	15	207
Weld Co SO	9	133





	HVE	
Agency	Episodes	Days
Westminster PD	15	215
Wheat Ridge PD	9	119
Wiggins PD	13	175
Windsor PD	16	229
Yuma Co SO	7	96
Yuma PD	10	158

Source: Colorado Department of Transportation; Analysis by Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice.

Notes: "Co" refers to county; "SO" to Sheriff's Office; "PD" to Police Department and "CSU" to Colorado State University.

During the 2024 fiscal year, HVE participating agencies contacted 119,144 citizens during traffic contacts conducted during HVE episodes (Table 4). Of those contacted, 51% received citations, 47% received warnings, and 2% were arrested. Table 4 shows differences in outcomes by race and ethnicity. Hispanic individuals received citations at a higher rate (55%) than other groups. Native American NH (29%) and Multiracial/Other NH (41%) individuals received citations at lower rates. Conversely, Hispanics received warnings at a lower rate (43%) compared to the overall rate, while Native American NH (67%) and Multiracial/Other NH (59%) individuals received warnings at higher rates. Arrest rates ranged from 1% to 4% across groups. The highest arrest rates were for Native American NH (4%), Hispanic (3%), and Black NH (3%) individuals. If these groups had been arrested at the statewide rate of 2%, there would have been 660 fewer Hispanic arrests, 29 fewer Black NH arrests, and 7 fewer Native American NH arrests. The impact of the higher arrest rates for Black NH and Native American NH individuals was small due to their low numbers.

Table 5 shows contact outcomes by age; citizens aged 25-34 were most frequently contacted (count = 33,244), followed by those aged 35-44 (count = 24,929). These age groups had the highest rates of arrests (3%). Citizens under the age of 15 were issued the highest rate of citations (80%), and these rates decreased with age.

As displayed in Table 6, males were most frequently involved in traffic contacts (count = 75,968) compared to females (count = 42,814) and those perceived to be nonbinary (count = 335). Males had a higher arrest rate (2%) than females (1%). Nonbinary individuals received warnings more often (53%) than other groups.



Table 4: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	3,020	1.1%	49.7%	49.3%	100.0%
Black NH	5,770	2.5%	48.8%	48.7%	100.0%
Native American NH	407	3.9%	29.2%	66.8%	100.0%
White NH	71,726	1.6%	49.5%	48.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	1,552	0.6%	40.5%	58.9%	100.0%
Hispanic	36,669	2.8%	54.5%	42.7%	100.0%
Total	119,144	2.0%	50.8%	47.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 5: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	937	1.0%	79.7%	19.3%	100.0%
15-17	4,127	0.7%	52.8%	46.5%	100.0%
18-24	23,745	1.9%	53.4%	44.7%	100.0%
25-34	33,244	2.5%	52.0%	45.5%	100.0%
35-44	24,929	2.5%	50.0%	47.5%	100.0%
45-54	15,626	1.8%	48.5%	49.7%	100.0%
55-64	9,908	1.5%	47.8%	50.7%	100.0%
65 and over	6,628	0.6%	43.4%	56.0%	100.0%
Total	119,144	2.0%	50.8%	47.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 6: Statewide High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	42,841	1.3%	51.5%	47.2%	100.0%
Male	75,968	2.4%	50.4%	47.1%	100.0%
Nonbinary	335	2.1%	45.1%	52.8%	100.0%
Total	119,144	2.0%	50.8%	47.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

In the next section, findings for each individual agency are presented. Agency results were difficult to compare due to variation in the sample sizes; however, there were meaningful differences in contact outcomes across agencies





Agency High Visibility Enforcement Episodes

Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office

The Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 155 enforcement days: Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day and Spring Events.

As shown in Table 7, Arapahoe County Sherriff's Office reported contacting 1,702 during traffic contacts; of these, 75% were issued citations, 25% issued citations, and 1% were arrested. White NH (count = 881), Hispanics (count = 505) and Black NH (count = 259) were most frequently contacted during these traffic stops. Black NH had a lower citation rate (64%), but a higher arrest rate (2%). Age breakdowns for the traffic stop outcomes are displayed in Table 8. Among those in the 18-44-year-old age groups which compromised the greatest proportion of citizens – the rates of arrest, citation and warnings did not vary considerably from the overall rates. About twice as many males were contacted compared to females, but outcome rates were consistent across genders (Table 9).

Table 7: Arapahoe Co Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	41	0.0%	75.6%	24.4%	100.0%
Black NH	259	1.9%	64.1%	34.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	16	0.0%	81.2%	18.8%	100.0%
White NH	881	0.1%	75.6%	24.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Hispanic	505	0.8%	78.0%	21.2%	100.0%
Total	1,702	0.6%	74.6%	24.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024



Table 8: Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
15-17	38	0.0%	63.2%	36.8%	100.0%
18-24	300	0.7%	74.3%	25.0%	100.0%
25-34	542	0.7%	77.9%	21.4%	100.0%
35-44	398	0.3%	75.1%	24.6%	100.0%
45-54	230	0.4%	75.7%	23.9%	100.0%
55-64	124	1.6%	67.7%	30.6%	100.0%
65 and over	68	0.0%	63.2%	36.8%	100.0%
Total	1,702	0.6%	74.6%	24.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 9: Arapahoe County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	580	0.5%	74.5%	25.0%	100.0%
Male	1,122	0.6%	74.7%	24.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	1,702	0.6%	74.6%	24.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Arvada Police Department

The Arvada Police Department participated in the 4th of July episode only, which equated to five days of enforcement in fiscal year 2024.

The Arvada Police Department contacted 4,340 individuals during this HVE episode, and issued citations to 72%, warnings to 25% and arrested 3% of citizens (Table 10). Those most frequently contacted were White NH (count = 2,958), Hispanics (count = 1,051), Black NH (count = 184) and Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH (count = 116). Two percent of White NH were arrested, compared to 4% of Hispanics and 7% of Black NH. Black NH also were issued proportionally more warnings (33%). As shown in Table 11, arrest rates were the highest and ranged from 3-4% in the most contacted age groups (those aged 18-44). Males comprised 60% of individuals contacted and were arrested at nearly double the rate of females (4% vs. 2%), as seen in Table 12.





Table 10: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	116	0.9%	71.6%	27.6%	100.0%
Black NH	184	7.1%	60.3%	32.6%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	2,958	2.2%	72.4%	25.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	30	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	1,051	4.4%	71.8%	23.8%	100.0%
Total	4,340	2.9%	71.7%	25.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 11: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	9	0.0%	77.8%	22.2%	100.0%
15-17	134	0.7%	68.7%	30.6%	100.0%
18-24	748	3.2%	70.6%	26.2%	100.0%
25-34	1,240	3.5%	70.9%	25.6%	100.0%
35-44	960	3.6%	72.1%	24.3%	100.0%
45-54	548	2.7%	72.6%	24.6%	100.0%
55-64	392	1.0%	73.5%	25.5%	100.0%
65 and over	309	1.0%	73.1%	25.9%	100.0%
Total	4,340	2.9%	71.7%	25.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 12: Arvada Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,706	2.0%	73.4%	24.6%	100.0%
Male	2,633	3.5%	70.5%	26.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	4,340	2.9%	71.7%	25.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Aspen Police Department

The Aspen PD participated in 12 HVE episodes for a total of 173 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.





Aspen Police Department reported contacting 1,401 individuals during traffic stops in these time periods (Table 13). Unlike the statewide results, Aspen predominately issued warnings to citizens during these contacts (92% of citizens). Eight percent of citizens received a citation and 1% were arrested. The most frequently contacted racial/ethnic groups were White NH (count = 1,076) and Hispanics (count = 213). Whatever minimal differences in the rates for arrests, citations and warnings for the racial/ethnic groups were difficult to assess due to small numbers of citizens contacted. Age differences for contact outcomes were shown in Table 14. The ages most frequently contacted were those in the 25-34 (count = 393), 35-44 (count = 290), and 45-56 (count = 256), which skewed older than the statewide results. However, there was little meaningful variation in the outcome rates for the different age groups. Table 15 highlights gender differences; half as many females were contacted compared to males, and they had higher rates of being issued warnings (94% vs. 90%).

Table 13: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	64	0.0%	4.7%	95.3%	100.0%
Black NH	24	0.0%	8.3%	91.7%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,076	0.6%	8.1%	91.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	23	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	213	1.4%	6.1%	92.5%	100.0%
Total	1,401	0.6%	7.6%	91.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 14: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	19	0.0%	5.3%	94.7%	100.0%
18-24	127	0.8%	11.8%	87.4%	100.0%
25-34	393	1.0%	7.4%	91.6%	100.0%
35-44	290	0.7%	7.6%	91.7%	100.0%
45-54	256	0.4%	8.2%	91.4%	100.0%
55-64	183	0.5%	7.1%	92.3%	100.0%
65 and over	132	0.0%	3.8%	96.2%	100.0%
Total	1,401	0.6%	7.6%	91.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024



Table 15: Aspen Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	476	0.4%	5.5%	94.1%	100.0%
Male	923	0.8%	8.7%	90.6%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,401	0.6%	7.6%	91.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Blue River Police Department

The Blue River Police Department participated in 10 HVE episodes for a total of 152 days of enforcement: the 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.

Their department reported contacting 358 citizens during the HVE episode dates, largely comprising individuals perceived to be White NH (count = 278) and Hispanic (count = 59) as displayed in Table 16. Blue River Police Department mostly issued warnings to citizens (71%), and 28% and 1% of citizens were cited or arrested, respectively. Citizens between the ages of 25-44 had the highest number of contacts (Table 17). Table 18 highlights gender breakdowns of contact outcomes, and males had over double the number of contacts for females. Racial/ethnic, age and gender disparities were difficult to assess given the small number of citizens contacted during the fiscal year.

Table 16: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Black NH	7	0.0%	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	278	1.1%	27.7%	71.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	10	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	59	1.7%	30.5%	67.8%	100.0%
Total	358	1.1%	27.7%	71.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024



Table 17: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	2	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
18-24	39	0.0%	38.5%	61.5%	100.0%
25-34	139	1.4%	30.9%	67.6%	100.0%
35-44	80	0.0%	18.8%	81.2%	100.0%
45-54	46	4.3%	32.6%	63.0%	100.0%
55-64	40	0.0%	15.0%	85.0%	100.0%
65 and over	12	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Total	358	1.1%	27.7%	71.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 18: Blue River Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	103	0.0%	32.0%	68.0%	100.0%
Male	253	1.6%	26.1%	72.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	358	1.1%	27.7%	71.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Boulder Police Department

During fiscal year 2024, the Boulder Police Department participated 10 HVE episodes for a total of 118 days of enforcement: Sturgis Rally, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.

Boulder Police Department reported contacting 2,845 citizens during their HVE episodes. While most citizens received a citation (57%), nearly 41% received warnings and 2% were arrested (Table 19). Citizens who were perceived to be White NH (count = 1,968) or Hispanic (count = 579) made up most contacts. In these groups, Hispanics had nearly double the rate of arrests compared to White NH (4% vs. 2%), while both groups had similar rates of receiving citations and warnings. Citizens perceived to be 18-24 and 25-34 had the highest contact counts (825 and 756, respectively), as seen in Table 20. The distribution of outcomes by age group was relatively consistent. As shown in Table 21, twice the number of males were contacted in traffic stops compared to females and were arrested at a higher rate (3% vs. 1%). Females conversely had a higher rate of receiving citations compared to males (60% vs. 56%, respectively).





Table 19: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	126	1.6%	61.1%	37.3%	100.0%
Black NH	126	4.0%	50.8%	45.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,968	1.7%	58.3%	40.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	44	0.0%	31.8%	68.2%	100.0%
Hispanic	579	3.6%	56.5%	39.9%	100.0%
Total	2,845	2.2%	57.3%	40.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 20: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
15-17	79	0.0%	63.3%	36.7%	100.0%
18-24	825	1.7%	57.0%	41.3%	100.0%
25-34	756	3.0%	59.4%	37.6%	100.0%
35-44	495	3.0%	53.5%	43.4%	100.0%
45-54	327	1.8%	55.4%	42.8%	100.0%
55-64	202	2.0%	56.4%	41.6%	100.0%
65 and over	156	0.0%	62.8%	37.2%	100.0%
Total	2,845	2.2%	57.3%	40.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 21: Boulder Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	912	1.4%	60.3%	38.3%	100.0%
Male	1,923	2.5%	55.9%	41.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	10	10.0%	50.0%	40.0%	100.0%
Total	2,845	2.2%	57.3%	40.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Breckenridge Police Department

The Breckenridge Police Department participated in 2 HVE episodes for a total of 35 days of enforcement: Winter Blitz and Spring Events.





The Breckenridge Police Department reported contacting 652 citizens during the HVE days. They warned 83%, cited 15% and arrested 1% of these citizens (Table 22). Most citizens were perceived to be White NH (count = 493) and Hispanic (count = 107). The majority of contacts were individuals between the ages of 18-44. (Table 23). Males comprised over double the number of contacts compared to females (Table 24). Disparities in the outcome rates by these demographic categories were difficult to assess due to small numbers.

Table 22: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	16	6.2%	25.0%	68.8%	100.0%
Black NH	18	5.6%	5.6%	88.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	493	0.8%	13.8%	85.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	18	0.0%	5.6%	94.4%	100.0%
Hispanic	107	1.9%	24.3%	73.8%	100.0%
Total	652	1.2%	15.3%	83.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 23: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	10	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
18-24	103	2.9%	22.3%	74.8%	100.0%
25-34	224	1.3%	15.6%	83.0%	100.0%
35-44	132	0.8%	13.6%	85.6%	100.0%
45-54	87	1.1%	14.9%	83.9%	100.0%
55-64	69	0.0%	10.1%	89.9%	100.0%
65 and over	27	0.0%	7.4%	92.6%	100.0%
Total	652	1.2%	15.3%	83.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 24: Breckenridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	194	1.0%	14.9%	84.0%	100.0%
Male	457	1.3%	15.5%	83.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	652	1.2%	15.3%	83.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Brighton Police Department

The Brighton Police Department participated in 10 HVE episodes for a total of 161 days of enforcement: Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day and Memorial Day.

The Brighton Police Department reported contacting 4,405 citizens during these traffic stops. They warned 51%, cited 45% and arrested 4% of these citizens (Table 25). The largest number of citizens contacted were Hispanic (count = 2,259), followed by White NH (count = 1,854). White NH individuals had higher rates of receiving warnings compared to Hispanics (54% vs. 48%) and lower rates of being cited (43% vs. 57%) and arrested (3% vs. 5%). As shown in Table 26, citizens between the ages of 18-44 were contacted most frequently (total count = 3,154); these individuals had the highest rates of arrests, ranging from 4-5%. Males were frequently involved in these HVE traffic stops and had a higher rate of arrests compared to females (5% vs. 2%) and a lower rate of receiving citations (44% vs. 48%), as demonstrated in Table 27.

Table 25: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	86	2.3%	54.7%	43.0%	100.0%
Black NH	180	2.2%	45.0%	52.8%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,854	2.8%	43.4%	53.8%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	25	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	2,259	4.6%	47.1%	48.4%	100.0%
Total	4,405	3.7%	45.4%	50.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 26: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	24	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
15-17	145	2.1%	51.7%	46.2%	100.0%
18-24	946	4.0%	49.3%	46.7%	100.0%
25-34	1,247	3.8%	47.1%	49.1%	100.0%
35-44	961	4.5%	45.6%	49.9%	100.0%
45-54	573	3.8%	41.9%	54.3%	100.0%
55-64	351	1.7%	38.2%	60.1%	100.0%
65 and over	158	0.6%	33.5%	65.8%	100.0%
Total	4,405	3.7%	45.4%	50.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Table 27: Brighton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,644	2.1%	47.8%	50.1%	100.0%
Male	2,753	4.6%	44.0%	51.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	8	0.0%	37.5%	62.5%	100.0%
Total	4,405	3.7%	45.4%	50.9%	100.0%

Buena Vista Police Department

The Buena Vista Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 137 days of enforcement: the 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Fall Festivals, Holiday Parties, Winter Blitz, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.

The Buena Vista Police Department contacted 529 citizens during these HVE periods (Table 28). Most of these citizens received warnings (79%), while citations were issued to 20%. Less than 1% of citizens were arrested. Most citizens contacted were perceived to be White NH (count = 490). Individuals aged 25-34 (count = 117) and 35-44 (count = 129) compromised the majority of contacts (Table 29). The Buena Vista Police Department contacted 30% more male citizens compared to females (Table 30). Demographic differences in these outcome rates were difficult to assess due to small numbers.

Table 28: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Black NH	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	490	0.2%	19.2%	80.6%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	28	3.6%	42.9%	53.6%	100.0%
Total	529	0.4%	20.4%	79.2%	100.0%



Table 29: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
18-24	64	0.0%	14.1%	85.9%	100.0%
25-34	117	0.0%	23.1%	76.9%	100.0%
35-44	129	0.8%	24.0%	75.2%	100.0%
45-54	85	1.2%	20.0%	78.8%	100.0%
55-64	57	0.0%	15.8%	84.2%	100.0%
65 and over	72	0.0%	19.4%	80.6%	100.0%
Total	529	0.4%	20.4%	79.2%	100.0%

Table 30: Buena Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	222	0.0%	20.3%	79.7%	100.0%
Male	307	0.7%	20.5%	78.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	529	0.4%	20.4%	79.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Castle Rock Police Department

The Castle Rock Police Department participated in 13 HVE episodes for a total of 189 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day and Memorial Day.

During these enforcement periods, the Castle Rock Police Department contacted 1,252 citizens. Of these, roughly two thirds of citizens (68%) received warnings, while 31% received citations and the remaining 1% were arrested (Table 31). Perceived White NH citizens (count = 918) and Hispanic citizens (count = 242) covered the majority of contacts; these two groups had similar rates of being arrested, cited and warned. The Castle Rock Police Department contacted adults aged 25-34 (count = 307) and 25-44 (count = 287) most frequently, and these groups had the highest rates of arrest among citizens (2%), as displayed in Table 32. Like the statewide results, males had an 80% higher contact count and a higher rate of being arrested (Table 33).





Table 31: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	24	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Black NH	56	3.6%	23.2%	73.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	918	1.1%	31.6%	67.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	11	0.0%	18.2%	81.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	242	1.7%	32.2%	66.1%	100.0%
Total	1,252	1.3%	31.1%	67.7%	100.0%

Table 32: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
15-17	62	0.0%	40.3%	59.7%	100.0%
18-24	222	0.9%	28.8%	70.3%	100.0%
25-34	307	1.6%	33.6%	64.8%	100.0%
35-44	287	2.1%	29.3%	68.6%	100.0%
45-54	164	1.2%	34.1%	64.6%	100.0%
55-64	117	0.9%	29.9%	69.2%	100.0%
65 and over	90	0.0%	23.3%	76.7%	100.0%
Total	1,252	1.3%	31.1%	67.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 33: Castle Rock Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	451	0.2%	30.2%	69.6%	100.0%
Male	799	1.9%	31.5%	66.6%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	1,252	1.3%	31.1%	67.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office

The Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office participated in nine HVE episodes, totaling 146 enforcement days: Sturgis Rally, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Holiday Parties, New Year's, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.





The Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office contacted 309 citizens during traffic stops during the HVE periods; of these citizens, most received citations (60%), as shown in Table 34. Additionally, 40% of citizens received a warning and 1% of citizens were arrested. The demographic profile of their citizen contacts was as follows: most were perceived to be White NH (count = 173) or Hispanic (count = 87), were between the ages of 18-44, and were predominantly male (see Table 34 - Table 36). Due to the small number of contacts, it was difficult to discern meaningful differences in contact outcome rates by these

Table 34: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	12	0.0%	83.3%	16.7%	100.0%
Black NH	29	3.4%	65.5%	31.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	173	0.0%	52.0%	48.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	8	0.0%	75.0%	25.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	87	1.1%	67.8%	31.0%	100.0%
Total	309	0.6%	59.5%	39.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 35: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
18-24	54	1.9%	70.4%	27.8%	100.0%
25-34	71	0.0%	60.6%	39.4%	100.0%
35-44	68	1.5%	63.2%	35.3%	100.0%
45-54	40	0.0%	57.5%	42.5%	100.0%
55-64	41	0.0%	51.2%	48.8%	100.0%
65 and over	31	0.0%	48.4%	51.6%	100.0%
Total	309	0.6%	59.5%	39.8%	100.0%

demographic groups.



Table 36: Cheyenne County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	74	0.0%	55.4%	44.6%	100.0%
Male	234	0.9%	60.7%	38.5%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	309	0.6%	59.5%	39.8%	100.0%

Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins

The Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins participated in 2 HVE episodes for a total of 20 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout and Sturgis Rally.

As captured in Table 37, The Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins contacted 1,108 citizens during the HVE episodes, and they cited 51%, warned 45% and arrested 3% of these citizens. The most frequently contacted racial/ethnic groups were as follows: White NH (count = 821). Hispanics (count = 142), and Black NH (count = 69). Among these groups, Hispanics had the highest arrest rate (5%). The Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins contacted individuals perceived to be in the 18-44 age groups most often, and these citizens had the highest arrest rates, ranging from 2-7% (Table 38). Similar to other agencies, The Colorado State University Police Department – Fort Collins contacted a higher number of male citizens compared to female citizens and had a higher arrest rate (4% vs. 2%), as exhibited in Table 39.

Table 37: Colorado State University Police Department - Fort Collins High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	44	6.8%	43.2%	50.0%	100.0%
Black NH	69	2.9%	44.9%	52.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	821	2.9%	53.0%	44.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	32	0.0%	68.8%	31.2%	100.0%
Hispanic	142	4.9%	43.7%	51.4%	100.0%
Total	1,108	3.2%	51.4%	45.4%	100.0%



Table 38: Colorado State University Police Department - Fort Collins High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	19	0.0%	57.9%	42.1%	100.0%
18-24	672	2.2%	59.5%	38.2%	100.0%
25-34	199	7.0%	42.7%	50.3%	100.0%
35-44	110	5.5%	38.2%	56.4%	100.0%
45-54	54	1.9%	33.3%	64.8%	100.0%
55-64	30	0.0%	30.0%	70.0%	100.0%
65 and over	23	0.0%	17.4%	82.6%	100.0%
Total	1,108	3.2%	51.4%	45.4%	100.0%

Table 39: Colorado State University Police Department - Fort Collins High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	438	2.1%	53.4%	44.5%	100.0%
Male	669	4.0%	49.9%	46.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	1,108	3.2%	51.4%	45.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Commerce City Police Department

The Commerce City Police Department participated in 5 HVE episodes for a total of 56 days of enforcement: Halloween, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week and Summer Blitz.

As captured in Table 40, the Commerce City Police Department contacted 4,246 citizens during the HVE episodes, and they cited 82%, warned 16% and arrested 2% of these citizens. The most frequently contacted racial/ethnic groups were as follows: Hispanics (count = 2,414), White NH (count = 1,376) and Black NH (count = 381). Among these groups, Hispanics had the highest arrest rate (3%) and citation rate (84%). The Commerce City Police Department contacted individuals perceived to be in the 18-44 age groups most often, and these citizens had higher arrest rates, ranging from 2-3% (Table 41). Similar to other agencies, the Commerce City contacted double the number of male citizens compared to female citizens and had a higher arrest rate (3% vs. 1%), as exhibited in Table 42.





Table 40: Commerce City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	66	1.5%	72.7%	25.8%	100.0%
Black NH	381	2.1%	74.0%	23.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	3	33.3%	66.7%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,376	1.7%	78.9%	19.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	6	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	2,414	2.5%	84.4%	13.1%	100.0%
Total	4,246	2.2%	81.5%	16.3%	100.0%

Table 41: Commerce City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	21	0.0%	90.5%	9.5%	100.0%
15-17	125	1.6%	85.6%	12.8%	100.0%
18-24	914	2.4%	84.7%	12.9%	100.0%
25-34	1,309	2.9%	81.9%	15.2%	100.0%
35-44	908	2.4%	81.9%	15.6%	100.0%
45-54	534	0.6%	80.9%	18.5%	100.0%
55-64	303	2.0%	73.6%	24.4%	100.0%
65 and over	132	0.0%	68.2%	31.8%	100.0%
Total	4,246	2.2%	81.5%	16.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 42: Commerce City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,376	1.0%	81.5%	17.4%	100.0%
Male	2,870	2.8%	81.5%	15.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	4,246	2.2%	81.5%	16.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Cortez Police Department

The Cortez Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes, totaling 217 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.





The Cortez Police Department contacted 558 citizens during the HVE enforcement periods (Table 43). This agency issued warnings to 82% and citations to 16% of citizens and arrested the remaining 2% of citizens. The racial/ethnic groups with the most contacts were White NH (count = 392), Native American NH (count = 76) and Hispanic (count = 62). Individuals aged 35-44 (count = 124) and 25-34 (count = 118) represented the largest age groups that were contacted (Table 44). Male citizen contacts outnumbered females by nearly 50%, as displayed in Table 45. Due to small numbers, it was difficult to assess meaningful differences in outcome rates by demographic categories.

Table 43: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	10	0.0%	30.0%	70.0%	100.0%
Black NH	6	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	76	2.6%	19.7%	77.6%	100.0%
White NH	392	1.3%	14.5%	84.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	12	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	62	3.2%	19.4%	77.4%	100.0%
Total	558	1.6%	15.9%	82.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 44: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	22	0.0%	4.5%	95.5%	100.0%
18-24	66	1.5%	19.7%	78.8%	100.0%
25-34	118	1.7%	22.0%	76.3%	100.0%
35-44	124	3.2%	15.3%	81.5%	100.0%
45-54	86	1.2%	18.6%	80.2%	100.0%
55-64	77	1.3%	13.0%	85.7%	100.0%
65 and over	64	0.0%	6.2%	93.8%	100.0%
Total	558	1.6%	15.9%	82.4%	100.0%



Table 45: Cortez Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	227	0.9%	18.5%	80.6%	100.0%
Male	331	2.1%	14.2%	83.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	558	1.6%	15.9%	82.4%	100.0%

Cripple Creek Police Department

The Cripple Creek Police Department participated in 2 HVE episodes, totaling 26 days of enforcement: 4th of July and Spring Events.

This agency contacted 166 citizens during the HVE days; most citizens received warnings (91%), with an additional 7% receiving citations; the remaining 2% were arrested (Table 46). Most contacts were either perceived to be White NH (count = 121) or Hispanic (count = 35). Citizen contacts were evenly distributed in the 25 and older age groups, as shown in Table 47. Males had double the number of contacts compared to females (Table 48). Due to small numbers, it was difficult to assess meaningful differences in outcome rates by demographic categories.

Table 46: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	121	1.7%	5.0%	93.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	35	2.9%	14.3%	82.9%	100.0%
Total	166	1.8%	7.2%	91.0%	100.0%



Table 47: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	15	6.7%	6.7%	86.7%	100.0%
25-34	34	0.0%	11.8%	88.2%	100.0%
35-44	33	0.0%	9.1%	90.9%	100.0%
45-54	26	7.7%	15.4%	76.9%	100.0%
55-64	33	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
65 and over	24	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	166	1.8%	7.2%	91.0%	100.0%

Table 48: Cripple Creek Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	52	0.0%	3.8%	96.2%	100.0%
Male	114	2.6%	8.8%	88.6%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	166	1.8%	7.2%	91.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Dacono Police Department

The Dacono Police Department participated in 12 HVE episodes, for a total of 195 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

A total of 332 citizens were contacted during HVE traffic stops, resulting in 65% of citizens receiving a warning, 34% receiving a citation, and 2% being arrested (Table 49). Hispanic individuals were three times more likely to be arrested compared to White NH individuals. A majority of citizens contacted were between the ages of 25 and 34 (Table 50). Citizens aged 18 to 24 had the highest rate of arrest at 3%. Roughly two-thirds of citizens contacted were male (count = 229), 102 were female, and one was nonbinary (Table 51). Only male citizens were arrested (2%). Males were more likely to receive a citation (38%) compared to females (26%), while females were more likely to receive a warning (75%) compared to males (60%).



Table 49: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	6	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
Black NH	11	0.0%	54.5%	45.5%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	178	1.1%	36.5%	62.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	28	0.0%	10.7%	89.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	108	2.8%	34.3%	63.0%	100.0%
Total	332	1.5%	34.0%	64.5%	100.0%

Table 50: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
18-24	66	3.0%	48.5%	48.5%	100.0%
25-34	96	2.1%	34.4%	63.5%	100.0%
35-44	76	0.0%	28.9%	71.1%	100.0%
45-54	45	2.2%	26.7%	71.1%	100.0%
55-64	31	0.0%	32.3%	67.7%	100.0%
65 and over	15	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Total	332	1.5%	34.0%	64.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 51: Dacono Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	102	0.0%	25.5%	74.5%	100.0%
Male	229	2.2%	38.0%	59.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	332	1.5%	34.0%	64.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Dillon Police Department

The Dillon Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes, totaling 119 days of enforcement: Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Superbowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





Table 52 shows that, of the 624 citizens contacted, 71% received a warning, 25% received a citation, and 5% were arrested. Hispanic individuals were twice as likely to be arrested (10%) than all citizens contacted. A majority of citizens contacted were between the ages of 25 and 34 (Table 53). Individuals aged 35 to 44 had the highest rate of arrest at 7%. Those aged 65 and over were most likely to receive a warning (86%) compared to any other age group. A large portion of citizens were male (count = 464), followed by female (count = 158), and nonbinary (count = 2), as seen in Table 54. Males were the only citizens arrested (6%).

Table 52: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	20	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Black NH	23	0.0%	26.1%	73.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	375	2.4%	21.6%	76.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	11	0.0%	18.2%	81.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	192	9.9%	32.3%	57.8%	100.0%
Total	624	4.5%	25.0%	70.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 53: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	7	0.0%	57.1%	42.9%	100.0%
18-24	80	0.0%	43.8%	56.2%	100.0%
25-34	248	5.6%	25.8%	68.5%	100.0%
35-44	138	6.5%	18.1%	75.4%	100.0%
45-54	79	3.8%	17.7%	78.5%	100.0%
55-64	42	2.4%	23.8%	73.8%	100.0%
65 and over	29	3.4%	10.3%	86.2%	100.0%
Total	624	4.5%	25.0%	70.5%	100.0%



Table 54: Dillon Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	158	0.0%	24.1%	75.9%	100.0%
Male	464	6.0%	25.4%	68.5%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	624	4.5%	25.0%	70.5%	100.0%

Douglas County Sheriff's Office

The Douglas County Sheriff's Office participated in 13 HVE episodes for a total of 187 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, St. Patrick's Day, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

There were a reported 10,043 citizens contacted through traffic stops during these periods, with 26% receiving a warning, 72% receiving a citation, and 2% being arrested (Table 55). White NH citizens made up a majority of the citizens contacted (count = 7,462). Hispanic citizens had the highest rate of arrest (3%), followed by Black NH citizens (2%). Ages of citizens were generally well distributed between 18 and 64 (see Table 56). Individuals aged 18 to 54 all had arrest rates around 2%. Citation and warning rates were very similar across all age groups. Over half of citizens were male (count = 6,307), 3,726 were female, and 10 were nonbinary (Table 57). Males were twice as likely to be arrested (2%) compared to females (1%). Males and females had similar rates of citations and warnings.

Table 55: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	415	1.0%	70.8%	28.2%	100.0%
Black NH	538	2.4%	69.0%	28.6%	100.0%
Native American NH	10	0.0%	80.0%	20.0%	100.0%
White NH	7,462	1.2%	73.1%	25.7%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	87	0.0%	55.2%	44.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	1,531	3.3%	70.5%	26.2%	100.0%
Total	10,043	1.6%	72.3%	26.2%	100.0%



Table 56: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	14	0.0%	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
15-17	645	0.3%	77.1%	22.6%	100.0%
18-24	1,830	1.7%	71.3%	27.0%	100.0%
25-34	2,270	2.0%	70.7%	27.3%	100.0%
35-44	2,002	1.9%	71.9%	26.2%	100.0%
45-54	1,568	1.5%	73.9%	24.6%	100.0%
55-64	1,030	1.2%	73.3%	25.5%	100.0%
65 and over	684	0.6%	71.9%	27.5%	100.0%
Total	10,043	1.6%	72.3%	26.2%	100.0%

Table 57: Douglas County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	3,726	1.0%	74.1%	24.8%	100.0%
Male	6,307	1.9%	71.2%	26.9%	100.0%
Nonbinary	10	0.0%	60.0%	40.0%	100.0%
Total	10,043	1.6%	72.3%	26.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Durango Police Department

The Durango Police Department participated in 6 HVE episodes for 83 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Labor Day, Halloween, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, and Memorial Day.

As seen in Table 58, a total of 2,249 citizens were contacted during HVE periods. Citizens primarily received warnings (78%), with citations and arrests occurring less frequently (19% and 3%, respectively). Of the individuals stopped, White NH citizens were stopped most frequently, but Black NH, Native American NH, Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH, and Hispanic individuals were all arrested at a higher rate than their White NH counterparts. Per Table 59, citizens within the 25-34 age range were contacted most frequently (count = 510) as well as arrested at the highest rate (5%). Citizens within the 18-24 range (count = 395) were most likely to receive a warning (81%) while citizens within the 35-44 range (count = 428) were more likely to receive citations (21%). As depicted in Table 60, males (count = 1,351) were stopped more than females (count = 894). Males were also cited and arrested at a higher rate (20% and 3%, respectively) while females received warnings at a higher rate (79%).





Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	32	3.1%	31.2%	65.6%	100.0%
Black NH	33	6.1%	21.2%	72.7%	100.0%
Native American NH	111	6.3%	22.5%	71.2%	100.0%
White NH	1,756	2.1%	18.7%	79.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	32	0.0%	21.9%	78.1%	100.0%
Hispanic	285	3.9%	20.4%	75.8%	100.0%
Total	2,249	2.6%	19.4%	78.0%	100.0%

Table 58: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 59: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	7	0.0%	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
15-17	96	0.0%	20.8%	79.2%	100.0%
18-24	395	3.0%	16.2%	80.8%	100.0%
25-34	510	5.3%	21.0%	73.7%	100.0%
35-44	428	2.3%	21.3%	76.4%	100.0%
45-54	361	1.1%	20.2%	78.7%	100.0%
55-64	238	1.3%	18.9%	79.8%	100.0%
65 and over	214	0.9%	16.4%	82.7%	100.0%
Total	2,249	2.6%	19.4%	78.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 60: Durango Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	894	2.1%	18.9%	79.0%	100.0%
Male	1,351	2.9%	19.7%	77.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Total	2,249	2.6%	19.4%	78.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Eaton Police Department

The Eaton Police Department participated in 16 HVE episodes for a total of 229 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





Per Table 61, a reported total of 1,447 citizens were contacted with a majority (67%) having received a citation. The remaining were either warned (32%) or arrested (1%). Of the citizens contacted, most were White NH (count = 932) or Hispanic (count = 428). The 25-34 age group had the highest number of stops (count = 349), followed by the 35-44 (count = 342) and 18-24 (count = 310) age groups. The 25-34 age range were arrested at the highest rate across all age groups (2%) while 18–24-year-olds were most likely to receive a citation (79%), as displayed in Table 62. Conversely, individuals 65 and older were most likely to receive a warning (42%). Males (count = 940) were stopped more frequently than females (count = 504); only three nonbinary individuals were stopped. Males were arrested (2%) and cited (69%) at higher rates than females while females were more likely to have received a warning (36%), as displayed in Table 63.

Table 61: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	14	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Black NH	52	1.9%	57.7%	40.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	932	1.2%	62.2%	36.6%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	20	0.0%	95.0%	5.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	428	1.2%	77.1%	21.7%	100.0%
Total	1,447	1.2%	66.8%	32.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 62: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	56	0.0%	67.9%	32.1%	100.0%
18-24	310	0.3%	78.7%	21.0%	100.0%
25-34	349	2.0%	65.3%	32.7%	100.0%
35-44	342	1.2%	63.5%	35.4%	100.0%
45-54	187	1.6%	59.4%	39.0%	100.0%
55-64	110	1.8%	68.2%	30.0%	100.0%
65 and over	93	0.0%	58.1%	41.9%	100.0%
Total	1,447	1.2%	66.8%	32.0%	100.0%



Table 63: Eaton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	504	0.6%	63.3%	36.1%	100.0%
Male	940	1.5%	68.7%	29.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	3	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
Total	1,447	1.2%	66.8%	32.0%	100.0%

Elizabeth Police Department

The Elizabeth Police Department participated in 13 HVE episodes for a total of 201 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

As seen in Table 64, the Elizabeth Police Department contacted 244 citizens; of these, 50% received citations, 48% received a warning and only 2% were arrested. White NH made up over three quarters of the citizens (count = 197) and were given citations and warnings at the highest rate across all race/ethnic categories (50% and 49%, respectively). Per Table 65, the 35-44 age range was the largest (count = 53) followed by the 18-24 group (count = 48) and the 25-34 group (count = 43). Males (count = 160) were stopped twice as frequently as females (count = 83). Only one nonbinary individual was stopped. As seen in Table 66, males were arrested (2%) and cited (53%) at a higher rate compared to females (1% and 45%, respectively).

Table 64: Elizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	7	0.0%	71.4%	28.6%	100.0%
Black NH	8	0.0%	62.5%	37.5%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	197	1.5%	49.7%	48.7%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	3	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	29	3.4%	44.8%	51.7%	100.0%
Total	244	1.6%	50.4%	48.0%	100.0%



Table 65: Elizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	15	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
18-24	48	2.1%	58.3%	39.6%	100.0%
25-34	43	2.3%	69.8%	27.9%	100.0%
35-44	53	0.0%	34.0%	66.0%	100.0%
45-54	29	0.0%	48.3%	51.7%	100.0%
55-64	33	6.1%	45.5%	48.5%	100.0%
65 and over	22	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	244	1.6%	50.4%	48.0%	100.0%

Table 66: Elizabeth Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	83	1.2%	44.6%	54.2%	100.0%
Male	160	1.9%	53.1%	45.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	244	1.6%	50.4%	48.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Erie Police Department

The Erie Police Department participated in 8 HVE episodes for a total of 139 enforcement days: Sturgis Rally, Fall Festival, Halloween, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, and Memorial Day.

A total of 2,289 individuals were stopped by the Erie Police Department during enforcement periods. Approximately three-quarters (77%) of individuals stopped received a warning (Table 67). Over half of the contacts made were White NH (count = 1,539) followed by Hispanic (count = 535). Hispanic individuals were arrested (2%) and cited at the highest rate (34%). Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH received the highest rate of warnings (84%), followed by White NH (81%). Individuals in the 35-44 age group were stopped most frequently (count = 608) followed by those aged 25-34 (count = 519). The 18–24-year-old age group was arrested at the highest rate (2%) (Table 68). Males (count = 1,423) were stopped more frequently than females (count = 863). Only 3 nonbinary individuals were stopped (Table 69). Males were arrested and cited at a higher rate (1% and 23%, respectively) while females received warnings at a higher rate (80%).





Table 67: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	81	0.0%	16.0%	84.0%	100.0%
Black NH	68	0.0%	20.6%	79.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,539	0.8%	17.9%	81.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	61	0.0%	19.7%	80.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	535	1.7%	33.8%	64.5%	100.0%
Total	2,289	1.0%	21.7%	77.3%	100.0%

Table 68: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
15-17	127	0.0%	22.0%	78.0%	100.0%
18-24	320	1.6%	25.3%	73.1%	100.0%
25-34	519	0.8%	26.6%	72.6%	100.0%
35-44	608	1.0%	22.4%	76.6%	100.0%
45-54	367	1.4%	16.9%	81.7%	100.0%
55-64	202	1.0%	15.3%	83.7%	100.0%
65 and over	143	0.0%	13.3%	86.7%	100.0%
Total	2,289	1.0%	21.7%	77.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 69: Erie Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	863	0.5%	20.0%	79.5%	100.0%
Male	1,423	1.3%	22.8%	76.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	2,289	1.0%	21.7%	77.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Estes Park Police Department

The Estes Park Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 154 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, and President's Week.

Per Table 70, the Estes Park Police Department contacted 633 citizens with 85% of these individuals having received a warning. Individuals were cited at a rate of 14% and arrested at 1%. The two largest racial/ethnic groups, White NH (count = 411) and Hispanics (count = 154) had similar outcome rates to





the overall totals. As seen in Table 71, individuals in the 25-34 age range were stopped most frequently (count = 190), closely followed by the 18-24 group (count = 142). The 18-24 group also accounted for the highest rate of citation (20%). Both the 25-34 and 65 and over age groups had an arrest rate of 3%, the highest of all age ranges. As depicted in Table 72, males made up the highest number of citizens stopped (count = 454). In contrast, only 178 females and 1 non-binary individual were stopped. Males and females had similar outcome rates compared to the overall results.

Table 70: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	34	0.0%	17.6%	82.4%	100.0%
Black NH	17	0.0%	11.8%	88.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	411	1.7%	12.7%	85.6%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	17	0.0%	17.6%	82.4%	100.0%
Hispanic	154	1.3%	15.6%	83.1%	100.0%
Total	633	1.4%	13.7%	84.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 71: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	15	0.0%	13.3%	86.7%	100.0%
18-24	142	0.7%	20.4%	78.9%	100.0%
25-34	190	2.6%	17.9%	79.5%	100.0%
35-44	100	0.0%	14.0%	86.0%	100.0%
45-54	93	1.1%	6.5%	92.5%	100.0%
55-64	54	1.9%	1.9%	96.3%	100.0%
65 and over	38	2.6%	2.6%	94.7%	100.0%
Total	633	1.4%	13.7%	84.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 72: Estes Park Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	178	1.7%	14.0%	84.3%	100.0%
Male	454	1.3%	13.7%	85.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	633	1.4%	13.7%	84.8%	100.0%



Firestone Police Department

The Firestone Police Department participated in 8 HVE episodes for a total of 125 enforcement days: 4th of July, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Thanksgiving, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, and St. Patrick's Day.

The Firestone Police Department stopped a total of 752 citizens with 73% receiving warnings, 26% receiving a citation, and 1% having been arrested (Table 73). White NH individuals made up the majority of individuals contacted (count = 460) followed by Hispanics (count = 252). Hispanic individuals were arrested at the highest rate (2%). White NH received warnings at a higher rate compared to Hispanics (76% vs. 67%). Individuals in the 25-34 age category were stopped most frequently (count = 175) closely followed by 18-24-year-olds (count = 165) and 35-44-year-olds (count = 151). As seen in Table 74, 35-44-year-olds accounted for the highest arrest rate (3%). Per Table 75, males (count = 459) were stopped more frequently than females (count = 292); only one non-binary individual was stopped. Males were arrested (2%) at a higher rate than females (less than 1%) while females received warnings at a higher rate (74%).

Table 73: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	19	0.0%	10.5%	89.5%	100.0%
Black NH	13	0.0%	23.1%	76.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	460	0.9%	23.0%	76.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	7	0.0%	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
Hispanic	252	2.0%	31.3%	66.7%	100.0%
Total	752	1.2%	25.8%	73.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 74: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	31	0.0%	35.5%	64.5%	100.0%
18-24	165	1.2%	35.2%	63.6%	100.0%
25-34	175	1.1%	30.9%	68.0%	100.0%
35-44	151	3.3%	20.5%	76.2%	100.0%
45-54	106	0.0%	24.5%	75.5%	100.0%
55-64	73	0.0%	12.3%	87.7%	100.0%
65 and over	51	0.0%	9.8%	90.2%	100.0%
Total	752	1.2%	25.8%	73.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Table 75: Firestone Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	292	0.3%	25.7%	74.0%	100.0%
Male	459	1.7%	25.9%	72.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	752	1.2%	25.8%	73.0%	100.0%

Florence Police Department

The Florence Police Department participated in 12 HVE episodes for a total of 181 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, and Memorial Day.

The Florence Police Department recorded contacting 137 citizens with 92% receiving a warning and 8% receiving a citation (Table 76). No arrests were made. Most citizens were White NH individuals (count = 111). Hispanic individuals were cited at the highest rate (13%). As depicted in Table 77, the 54-64 and 45-54 age ranges were most frequently contacted (count = 28 and 27, respectively). Individuals within the 25-34 age range were cited at the highest rate (16%) while 100% of the 45-54-year-old age range were given warnings. Per Table 78, males and females were contacted at a relatively even rate (count = 73 and 64, respectively). Males were cited at a higher rate (12%) while females were given a warning at a higher rate (97%).

Table 76: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	6	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	111	0.0%	8.1%	91.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	15	0.0%	13.3%	86.7%	100.0%
Total	137	0.0%	8.0%	92.0%	100.0%



Table 77: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	17	0.0%	5.9%	94.1%	100.0%
25-34	25	0.0%	16.0%	84.0%	100.0%
35-44	21	0.0%	4.8%	95.2%	100.0%
45-54	27	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
55-64	28	0.0%	10.7%	89.3%	100.0%
65 and over	17	0.0%	11.8%	88.2%	100.0%
Total	137	0.0%	8.0%	92.0%	100.0%

Table 78: Florence Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	64	0.0%	3.1%	96.9%	100.0%
Male	73	0.0%	12.3%	87.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	137	0.0%	8.0%	92.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Fort Collins Police Department

The Fort Collins Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes for a total of 201 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Halloween, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

Per Table 79, the Fort Collins Police Department contacted a total of 5,557 citizens resulting in 51% of individuals receiving a citation, 45% receiving a warning and 4% being arrested. White NH individuals made up the majority of the citizens contacted (count = 4,042) followed by Hispanic individuals (count = 1,033). Hispanic individuals were arrested at the highest rate (6%). Individuals in the 18-24 age range were stopped most frequently (count = 1,712) followed by those in the 25-34 age range (count = 1,427). Thirteen individuals under the age of 15 were stopped. 18-24-year-olds had highest percentage of citizens receiving a citation (53%) and 65 and over had the warning rate (55%) (Table 80). As seen in Table 81, males were contacted more than females with 3,539 and 2,006 contacts, respectively. Twelve non-binary individuals were stopped.





Table 79: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	127	2.4%	50.4%	47.2%	100.0%
Black NH	254	3.1%	43.7%	53.1%	100.0%
Native American NH	7	0.0%	57.1%	42.9%	100.0%
White NH	4,042	3.1%	52.3%	44.6%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	94	1.1%	43.6%	55.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	1,033	5.9%	49.5%	44.6%	100.0%
Total	5,557	3.6%	51.2%	45.2%	100.0%

Table 80: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	13	15.4%	30.8%	53.8%	100.0%
15-17	230	0.9%	51.3%	47.8%	100.0%
18-24	1,712	3.7%	52.9%	43.5%	100.0%
25-34	1,427	4.1%	52.3%	43.5%	100.0%
35-44	971	4.4%	50.8%	44.8%	100.0%
45-54	591	3.2%	48.7%	48.1%	100.0%
55-64	339	1.2%	51.0%	47.8%	100.0%
65 and over	274	2.2%	43.1%	54.7%	100.0%
Total	5,557	3.6%	51.2%	45.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 81: Fort Collins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	2,006	2.6%	50.8%	46.6%	100.0%
Male	3,539	4.1%	51.5%	44.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	12	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Total	5,557	3.6%	51.2%	45.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Fountain Police Department

The Fountain Police Department participated in 7 HVE episodes for a total of 106 enforcement days: Labor Day, Thanksgiving, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, Spring Events, and Summer Blitz.

The Fountain Police Department contacted 3,378 citizens with 53% receiving a warning, 46% receiving a citation and only 1% being arrested (Table 82). The two most prevalent race/ethnicity citizen groups were White NH (count = 1,937) and Hispanics (count = 741). Per Table 83, 1,046 individuals from the 25-34 age range were stopped, making it the highest rate of contact across all age categories. The highest





rate of arrest, at 1%, occurred in the 25-34, 35-44, and 45-54 age categories. Males (count = 2,106) had nearly twice the number of citizens contacted compared to females (count = 1,268); only four nonbinary individuals were stopped. Men were given a warning (54%) at a higher rate than women (51%) while women were cited at the highest rate (49%) (Table 84).

Table 82: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	103	0.0%	50.5%	49.5%	100.0%
Black NH	550	0.7%	41.1%	58.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	6	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
White NH	1,937	0.8%	46.7%	52.5%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	41	0.0%	46.3%	53.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	741	0.9%	49.4%	49.7%	100.0%
Total	3,378	0.8%	46.4%	52.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 83: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
15-17	106	0.0%	43.4%	56.6%	100.0%
18-24	773	0.4%	46.6%	53.0%	100.0%
25-34	1,046	0.9%	48.9%	50.2%	100.0%
35-44	730	1.1%	46.2%	52.7%	100.0%
45-54	377	1.1%	43.0%	56.0%	100.0%
55-64	226	0.9%	44.7%	54.4%	100.0%
65 and over	115	0.0%	42.6%	57.4%	100.0%
Total	3,378	0.8%	46.4%	52.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 84: Fountain Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,268	0.7%	48.5%	50.8%	100.0%
Male	2,106	0.8%	45.3%	53.9%	100.0%
Nonbinary	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Total	3,378	0.8%	46.4%	52.8%	100.0%





Garden City Police Department

The Garden City Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes, totaling 162 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Labor Day, Fall Festival, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Winter Blitz, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, and Memorial Day.

The Garden City Police Department contacted 754 citizens with 51% receiving a citation, 42% receiving a warning and only 2% being arrested (Table 85). Hispanic (count = 340) and White NH (count = 339) individuals made up the majority of the citizens. Hispanic individuals were arrested at a higher rate than White NH individuals (3% vs. 1%), issued a citation at a higher rate (55% vs. 48%) and issued warnings at a lower rate (42% vs. 51%). Individuals in the 18-24 age category were stopped most frequently (count = 234) followed by those in the 25-34 age category (count = 217). The 35-44 age category had the highest arrest rate at 5%, while 18–24-year-olds had the highest citation rate 65% (Table 86). Per Table 87, more males (count = 488) were stopped than females (count = 263). Three nonbinary individuals were stopped. Men were arrested at a similar rate to women but received warnings at a higher rate (50% vs. 43%). Women were more likely to receive a citation (56% versus 48%).

Table 85: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	12	8.3%	50.0%	41.7%	100.0%
Black NH	48	2.1%	43.8%	54.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	339	0.9%	47.8%	51.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	14	0.0%	64.3%	35.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	340	2.6%	55.0%	42.4%	100.0%
Total	754	1.9%	51.1%	47.1%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 86: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	23	0.0%	56.5%	43.5%	100.0%
18-24	234	0.9%	65.0%	34.2%	100.0%
25-34	217	1.8%	47.9%	50.2%	100.0%
35-44	146	4.8%	50.0%	45.2%	100.0%
45-54	73	0.0%	27.4%	72.6%	100.0%
55-64	35	2.9%	48.6%	48.6%	100.0%
65 and over	25	0.0%	24.0%	76.0%	100.0%
Total	754	1.9%	51.1%	47.1%	100.0%





Table 87: Garden City Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	263	1.5%	55.9%	42.6%	100.0%
Male	488	1.8%	48.4%	49.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	3	33.3%	66.7%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	754	1.9%	51.1%	47.1%	100.0%

Gilpin County Sheriff's Office

The Gilpin County Sheriff's Office participated in 14 HVE episodes, totaling 215 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Gilpin County Sheriff's Office contacted 634 citizens (Table 88). Most citizens received a warning (76%), and of those remaining, 22% received a citation and only 2% were arrested. A majority of the citizens were either White NH (count = 418) or Hispanic (count = 128), as shown in Table 88. Per Table 89, the 25-34 age category (count = 151) was the largest age group and had the highest arrest rate at 4%. The 18-24 age group received citations at the highest rate (26%). As seen in Table 90, 470 males were contacted compared to 163 females and 1 nonbinary individual. Females had higher arrest arrest (3%) and citation (25%) rates compared to males. Conversely, males had a higher warning rate at 77% compared to females.

Table 88: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	50	0.0%	14.0%	86.0%	100.0%
Black NH	28	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	418	1.7%	23.2%	75.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	8	0.0%	12.5%	87.5%	100.0%
Hispanic	128	2.3%	20.3%	77.3%	100.0%
Total	634	1.6%	22.1%	76.3%	100.0%



Table 89: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	6	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
18-24	53	1.9%	26.4%	71.7%	100.0%
25-34	151	4.0%	23.2%	72.8%	100.0%
35-44	132	0.8%	22.0%	77.3%	100.0%
45-54	128	0.8%	25.0%	74.2%	100.0%
55-64	98	1.0%	18.4%	80.6%	100.0%
65 and over	65	0.0%	16.9%	83.1%	100.0%
Total	634	1.6%	22.1%	76.3%	100.0%

Table 90: Gilpin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	163	2.5%	24.5%	73.0%	100.0%
Male	470	1.3%	21.3%	77.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	634	1.6%	22.1%	76.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Glenwood Springs Police Department

The Glenwood Springs Police Department participated in 4 HVE episodes for a total of 71 enforcement days: Labor Day, Thanksgiving, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Glenwood Springs Police Department contacted 1,375 citizens resulting in 54% receiving a citation, 44% receiving a warning and 2% being arrested (Table 91). White NH individuals made up most citizens (count = 855) with the second largest group being Hispanics (count = 471). The rate of arrest for Hispanic individuals was 2% and the arrest rate for White NH individuals was 1% (Table 91). The 25-34 age range had 331 individuals, the highest across all age categories, and the 35-44 age group had the second highest number at 307 (Table 92). The 65 and over age group had the highest citation rate at 58%. As depicted in Table 93, males comprised nearly twice the number of contacted citizens as females (count = 891 and count = 493, respectively) and were also arrested at a higher rate (2% vs. less than 1%).



Table 91: Glenwood Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	22	0.0%	27.3%	72.7%	100.0%
Black NH	17	11.8%	52.9%	35.3%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	855	0.9%	54.2%	44.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	10	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	471	2.3%	56.1%	41.6%	100.0%
Total	1,375	1.5%	54.1%	44.4%	100.0%

Table 92: Glenwood Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	30	0.0%	46.7%	53.3%	100.0%
18-24	174	2.3%	56.9%	40.8%	100.0%
25-34	331	2.4%	53.8%	43.8%	100.0%
35-44	307	0.7%	49.8%	49.5%	100.0%
45-54	240	1.2%	55.0%	43.8%	100.0%
55-64	157	1.9%	56.7%	41.4%	100.0%
65 and over	136	0.7%	58.1%	41.2%	100.0%
Total	1,375	1.5%	54.1%	44.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 93: Glenwood Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	493	0.4%	58.0%	41.6%	100.0%
Male	881	2.2%	52.0%	45.9%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,375	1.5%	54.1%	44.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Golden Police Department

The Golden Police Department participated in 8 HVE episodes for a total of 126 enforcement days: Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Winter Blitz, President's Week, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.

The Golden Police Department contacted 695 citizens (Table 94). Of those citizens, 519 were White NH. White NH individuals had a higher rate of citations compared to Hispanic individuals (73% vs. 71%). The 25-34 (count = 192) and 35-44 (count = 173) age ranges were the top categories (Table 95). Per Table 96,





424 males were contacted while 271 females were contacted. Of note, no females were arrested and 74% were issued a citation.

Table 94: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	22	0.0%	68.2%	31.8%	100.0%
Black NH	19	0.0%	52.6%	47.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	519	0.4%	72.6%	27.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	12	0.0%	58.3%	41.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	122	2.5%	70.5%	27.0%	100.0%
Total	695	0.7%	71.4%	27.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 95: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	14	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
18-24	115	0.9%	73.0%	26.1%	100.0%
25-34	192	1.0%	70.8%	28.1%	100.0%
35-44	173	1.2%	75.1%	23.7%	100.0%
45-54	87	0.0%	69.0%	31.0%	100.0%
55-64	64	0.0%	73.4%	26.6%	100.0%
65 and over	49	0.0%	65.3%	34.7%	100.0%
Total	695	0.7%	71.4%	27.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 96: Golden Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	271	0.0%	74.2%	25.8%	100.0%
Male	424	1.2%	69.6%	29.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	695	0.7%	71.4%	27.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Grand County Sheriff's Office

The Grand County Sheriff's Office participated in 14 HVE episodes, totaling 201 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Summer Blitz.





The Grand County Sheriff's Office totaled 1,003 citizens contacted with a majority (66%) receiving a warning (Table 97). Of these citizens, nearly all were of the White NH race/ethnicity category (count = 800). Of these groups, Hispanic citizens had an arrest rate that was quadruple the rate of White NH (8% vs. 2%, respectively). White NH individuals had the highest rate of citation at 32%. Per Table 98, the 25-34 and 35-44 age categories had the highest number of citizen contacts compared to the rest of the age groups (count = 249 and 239, respectively) and the highest arrest (4%) and citation (33%) rates. Of the 1,003 citizens, 716 were male while only 285 were female (Table 99). Males were arrested at the same rate as women (3%) but given citations at a higher rate (32%) than females (30%). Females received more warnings than males (68% versus 65%, respectively). Two nonbinary individuals were contacted in total.

Table 97: Grand County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	27	0.0%	51.9%	48.1%	100.0%
Black NH	22	9.1%	9.1%	81.8%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	800	1.8%	32.4%	65.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	18	0.0%	22.2%	77.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	134	7.5%	25.4%	67.2%	100.0%
Total	1,003	2.6%	31.2%	66.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 98: Grand County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
15-17	23	0.0%	21.7%	78.3%	100.0%
18-24	154	3.2%	31.8%	64.9%	100.0%
25-34	249	3.6%	32.5%	63.9%	100.0%
35-44	239	3.8%	33.1%	63.2%	100.0%
45-54	143	1.4%	32.2%	66.4%	100.0%
55-64	113	0.0%	26.5%	73.5%	100.0%
65 and over	79	1.3%	27.8%	70.9%	100.0%
Total	1,003	2.6%	31.2%	66.2%	100.0%



Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	285	2.5%	29.5%	68.1%	100.0%
Male	716	2.7%	32.0%	65.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,003	2.6%	31.2%	66.2%	100.0%

Greeley Police Department

The Greeley Police Department participated in 13 HVE episodes for a total of 208 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Greeley Police Department contacted 6,928 citizens, 74% of whom were issued citations (Table 100). Of the citizens contacted, 3,220 were White NH and 3,164 were Hispanic. Hispanic and Black NH citizens had the highest rate of arrest at 2% while White NH individuals were arrested at a rate of 1%. Per Table 101, the 25-34, 18-24, and 35-44 age ranges had 2,082, 1,653, and 1,468 individuals, respectively. The number of male citizens (count = 4,194) was nearly double that of female citizens (count = 2,724), as presented in Table 102. There were 55 nonbinary citizens, 62% of whom received citations. Females accounted for the highest rate of citations at 75%.

Table 100: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	110	0.9%	69.1%	30.0%	100.0%
Black NH	341	1.8%	66.9%	31.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	7	0.0%	71.4%	28.6%	100.0%
White NH	3,220	0.8%	74.3%	24.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	86	0.0%	73.3%	26.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	3,164	2.3%	74.3%	23.4%	100.0%
Total	6,928	1.5%	73.8%	24.7%	100.0%



Table 101: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	29	3.4%	75.9%	20.7%	100.0%
15-17	182	1.6%	81.9%	16.5%	100.0%
18-24	1,653	1.3%	78.1%	20.6%	100.0%
25-34	2,082	1.6%	74.3%	24.1%	100.0%
35-44	1,468	2.0%	71.1%	26.9%	100.0%
45-54	807	1.5%	70.0%	28.5%	100.0%
55-64	425	1.2%	69.2%	29.6%	100.0%
65 and over	282	0.4%	71.6%	28.0%	100.0%
Total	6,928	1.5%	73.8%	24.7%	100.0%

Table 102: Greeley Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	2,724	0.8%	75.0%	24.2%	100.0%
Male	4,149	2.0%	73.2%	24.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	55	3.6%	61.8%	34.5%	100.0%
Total	6,928	1.5%	73.8%	24.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Greenwood Village Police Department

The Greenwood Village Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes, for a total of 215 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Greenwood Village Police Department contacted 129 citizens with no arrests made and 71% of individuals receiving a citation. White NH individuals were stopped more frequently (count = 84) than other race/ethnicity categories. Hispanic and White NH individuals had the highest rates of citation 75% (Table 103). Fifty-two citizens were represented within the 25-34 age range which was the highest number across all age categories (Table 104). Males had nearly triple the number of citizens contacted compared to females (count = 95 and count = 34, respectively) (Table 105). The limited sample size prevented meaningful demographic trend comparisons.



Table 103: Greenwood Village Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	8	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Black NH	11	0.0%	54.5%	45.5%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	84	0.0%	75.0%	25.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	24	0.0%	75.0%	25.0%	100.0%
Total	129	0.0%	71.3%	28.7%	100.0%

Table 104: Greenwood Village Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
18-24	21	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
25-34	52	0.0%	76.9%	23.1%	100.0%
35-44	22	0.0%	63.6%	36.4%	100.0%
45-54	14	0.0%	71.4%	28.6%	100.0%
55-64	9	0.0%	88.9%	11.1%	100.0%
65 and over	8	0.0%	62.5%	37.5%	100.0%
Total	129	0.0%	71.3%	28.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 105: Greenwood Village Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	34	0.0%	70.6%	29.4%	100.0%
Male	95	0.0%	71.6%	28.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	129	0.0%	71.3%	28.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Johnstown Police Department

The Johnstown Police Department participated in 4 HVE episodes, for a total of 84 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day and Fall Festivals.

The Johnstown Police department contacted 921 individuals resulting in 63% receiving a citation, 34% receiving a warning and 3% being arrested (Table 106). Of these citizens, 627 were White NH individuals. Hispanic individuals (count = 254) had the second-highest count and a 4% arrest rate, compared to 3% for White NH individuals. Of the 921 individuals contacted, 212 came from the 25-34 age group, and 201





were in the 18-24 age category (Table 107). Forty-two individuals were within the 15-17 age range, 62% of whom received a citation and 38% of whom received a warning. The 45-54 age group had the highest rate of arrest at 6%. Of the citizens contacted, 545 were male and 376 were female (Table 108). Males had a higher rate of arrest at 4% while females had higher rates of citation and warning at 64% and 35%, respectively.

Table 106: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	15	0.0%	53.3%	46.7%	100.0%
Black NH	18	0.0%	55.6%	44.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	627	2.6%	62.7%	34.8%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	6	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	254	3.5%	65.0%	31.5%	100.0%
Total	921	2.7%	63.0%	34.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 107: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	4	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
15-17	42	0.0%	61.9%	38.1%	100.0%
18-24	201	3.5%	64.2%	32.3%	100.0%
25-34	212	3.3%	66.0%	30.7%	100.0%
35-44	188	2.1%	58.5%	39.4%	100.0%
45-54	122	5.7%	58.2%	36.1%	100.0%
55-64	81	0.0%	63.0%	37.0%	100.0%
65 and over	71	0.0%	71.8%	28.2%	100.0%
Total	921	2.7%	63.0%	34.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 108: Johnstown Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	376	1.6%	63.6%	34.8%	100.0%
Male	545	3.5%	62.6%	33.9%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	921	2.7%	63.0%	34.3%	100.0%



Kiowa County Sheriff's Office

The Kiowa County Sheriff's Office participated in 9 HVE episodes, totaling 152 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, New Year's, President's Week, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Kiowa County Sheriff's Office contacted 292 citizens, 83% of whom received a warning (Table 109). White NH individuals made up the highest number of citizens across all race/ethnicity categories (count = 162). Seventy-five of the citizens fell within the 25-34 age range which is the highest number across all age groups (Table 110). Males were contacted most frequently (count = 225), followed by 67 females (Table 111). Again, the limited sample size prevented meaningful demographic trend comparisons

Table 109: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Black NH	26	3.8%	7.7%	88.5%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	162	0.6%	15.4%	84.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	12	8.3%	50.0%	41.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	87	3.4%	11.5%	85.1%	100.0%
Total	292	2.1%	15.1%	82.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 110: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	37	2.7%	16.2%	81.1%	100.0%
25-34	75	5.3%	18.7%	76.0%	100.0%
35-44	58	1.7%	12.1%	86.2%	100.0%
45-54	52	0.0%	21.2%	78.8%	100.0%
55-64	40	0.0%	10.0%	90.0%	100.0%
65 and over	26	0.0%	3.8%	96.2%	100.0%
Total	292	2.1%	15.1%	82.9%	100.0%



Table 111: Kiowa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	67	4.5%	10.4%	85.1%	100.0%
Male	225	1.3%	16.4%	82.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	292	2.1%	15.1%	82.9%	100.0%

Kremmling Police Department

The Kremmling Police Department participated in 7 HVE episodes, for a total of 124 enforcement days: 4th of July, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Kremmling Police Department contacted 74 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a citation, with an overall rate of 82% (see Table 112). Most individuals stopped were White NH (count = 60) and Hispanic (count = 11), who received citations at 83% and 73%, respectively. Citizens aged 18-34 were most frequently stopped during these episodes (see Table 113). Notably, 18% of individuals aged 35–44 were arrested during these episodes. Finally, males (count = 50) were more frequently contacted than females (count = 24), and were the only ones arrested (see Table 114).

Table 112: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Black NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	60	3.3%	83.3%	13.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Hispanic	11	9.1%	72.7%	18.2%	100.0%
Total	74	4.1%	82.4%	13.5%	100.0%



Table 113: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
18-24	16	0.0%	75.0%	25.0%	100.0%
25-34	28	3.6%	85.7%	10.7%	100.0%
35-44	11	18.2%	81.8%	0.0%	100.0%
45-54	8	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
55-64	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
65 and over	5	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	74	4.1%	82.4%	13.5%	100.0%

Table 114: Kremmling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	24	0.0%	91.7%	8.3%	100.0%
Male	50	6.0%	78.0%	16.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	74	4.1%	82.4%	13.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

La Plata County Sheriff's Office

The La Plata County Sheriff's Office participated in 12 HVE episodes, totaling 159 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The La Plata County Sheriff's Office contacted 707 individuals during traffic stops, of which 93% received a warning. Of the 707 citizens, 515 were White NH and 105 were Hispanic; these groups received warnings at rates of 95% and 87% respectively (see Table 115). Most individuals ranged in age between 18 and 54 (see Table 116). Arrest and citation rates peaked in individuals aged 35-44 (4% and 5%, respectively). Finally, males were most likely to be contacted (count = 435) compared to females (count = 269) (see Table 117).



Table 115: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	11	9.1%	9.1%	81.8%	100.0%
Black NH	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	42	4.8%	9.5%	85.7%	100.0%
White NH	515	2.1%	3.3%	94.6%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	30	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	105	4.8%	8.6%	86.7%	100.0%
Total	707	2.7%	4.4%	92.9%	100.0%

Table 116: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	15	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	136	1.5%	6.6%	91.9%	100.0%
25-34	156	3.8%	4.5%	91.7%	100.0%
35-44	122	4.1%	4.9%	91.0%	100.0%
45-54	110	2.7%	2.7%	94.5%	100.0%
55-64	89	3.4%	6.7%	89.9%	100.0%
65 and over	79	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	707	2.7%	4.4%	92.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 117: La Plata County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	269	2.2%	2.6%	95.2%	100.0%
Male	435	3.0%	5.5%	91.5%	100.0%
Nonbinary	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	707	2.7%	4.4%	92.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Lafayette Police Department

The Lafayette Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 152 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, New Year's, President's Week, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





The Lafayette Police Department contacted 2,780 individuals during traffic stops. Most individuals received citations, with an overall rate of 59%. Forty percent of individuals received warnings. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 1,999) and Hispanic (count = 578), with both groups receiving citations at a rate of 60% (see Table 118). The majority of citizen contacts were between the ages of 25-34 and 35-44 (see Table 119). Aside from those under 15, citation rates peaked for individuals aged 35-44 (63%). Additionally, males were contacted more frequently than females, but both groups had similar rates of arrests, citations and warnings (see Table 120).

Table 118: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	108	0.9%	56.5%	42.6%	100.0%
Black NH	63	0.0%	38.1%	61.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,999	0.5%	59.8%	39.7%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	29	0.0%	41.4%	58.6%	100.0%
Hispanic	578	1.0%	60.0%	38.9%	100.0%
Total	2,780	0.6%	59.0%	40.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 119: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	10	0.0%	80.0%	20.0%	100.0%
15-17	133	0.8%	55.6%	43.6%	100.0%
18-24	413	0.5%	57.1%	42.4%	100.0%
25-34	678	0.9%	59.0%	40.1%	100.0%
35-44	593	0.7%	63.2%	36.1%	100.0%
45-54	438	0.2%	62.1%	37.7%	100.0%
55-64	295	0.7%	55.3%	44.1%	100.0%
65 and over	220	0.5%	50.5%	49.1%	100.0%
Total	2,780	0.6%	59.0%	40.4%	100.0%



Table 120: Lafayette Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,171	0.3%	58.9%	40.7%	100.0%
Male	1,604	0.8%	59.0%	40.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	5	0.0%	60.0%	40.0%	100.0%
Total	2,780	0.6%	59.0%	40.4%	100.0%

Lakewood Police Department

The Lakewood Police Department participated in 11 HVE episodes, totaling 166 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, and Spring Events.

The Lakewood Police Department contacted 5,189 individuals during traffic stops. Sixty-seven percent of individuals received a citation and 30% a warning. Of the 5,189 individuals, 2,458 were White NH, followed by Hispanic citizens (count = 2,156) (see Table 121). Citizens aged 25-44 were the most frequently stopped during these encounters (see Table 122). Those aged 25 to 54 had the highest rates of arrest at 4%. Finally, males were most likely to be contacted, accounting for double the number of citizens contacted compared to females (Table 123).

Table 121: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	116	2.6%	69.0%	28.4%	100.0%
Black NH	394	2.8%	64.0%	33.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	12	16.7%	75.0%	8.3%	100.0%
White NH	2,458	2.5%	67.5%	30.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	53	0.0%	50.9%	49.1%	100.0%
Hispanic	2,156	3.9%	67.1%	29.0%	100.0%
Total	5,189	3.1%	66.9%	30.0%	100.0%



Table 122: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	10	0.0%	70.0%	30.0%	100.0%
15-17	89	2.2%	70.8%	27.0%	100.0%
18-24	841	1.5%	71.3%	27.1%	100.0%
25-34	1,778	3.5%	67.0%	29.5%	100.0%
35-44	1,178	3.9%	64.9%	31.2%	100.0%
45-54	637	3.6%	66.1%	30.3%	100.0%
55-64	427	2.8%	66.5%	30.7%	100.0%
65 and over	229	1.7%	61.6%	36.7%	100.0%
Total	5,189	3.1%	66.9%	30.0%	100.0%

Table 123: Lakewood Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,708	2.3%	65.7%	32.0%	100.0%
Male	3,469	3.5%	67.5%	29.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	12	8.3%	66.7%	25.0%	100.0%
Total	5,189	3.1%	66.9%	30.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Larimer County Sheriff's Office

The Larimer County Sheriff's Office participated in 16 HVE episodes, for a total of 229 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Larimer County Sheriff's Office only reported one contact. The male individual was Hispanic, aged 18-24 years, and received a citation.

Logan County Sheriff's Office

The Logan County Sheriff's Office participated in 10 HVE episodes, for a total of 161 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Logan County Sheriff's Office contacted 386 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 83%. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 291) and Hispanic (count = 75), with both groups receiving warnings at rates of 84% and 81% respectively (see Table 124). The number of individuals from groups encompassing ages 18 to 54 years old ranged from 54-95 (see Table 125). Citizens aged 45 to 54 had the highest rate of arrest at 6%.





Finally, males were contacted more frequently than females and had a higher rate of arrest (see *Table 126*).

Table 124: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	13	7.7%	7.7%	84.6%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	291	2.1%	14.4%	83.5%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	3	0.0%	66.7%	33.3%	100.0%
Hispanic	75	4.0%	14.7%	81.3%	100.0%
Total	386	2.6%	14.5%	82.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 125: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	8	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	81	2.5%	19.8%	77.8%	100.0%
25-34	95	4.2%	21.1%	74.7%	100.0%
35-44	72	0.0%	11.1%	88.9%	100.0%
45-54	54	5.6%	9.3%	85.2%	100.0%
55-64	43	2.3%	14.0%	83.7%	100.0%
65 and over	33	0.0%	3.0%	97.0%	100.0%
Total	386	2.6%	14.5%	82.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 126: Logan County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	130	1.5%	19.2%	79.2%	100.0%
Male	256	3.1%	12.1%	84.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	386	2.6%	14.5%	82.9%	100.0%



Lone Tree Police Department

The Lone Tree Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes for a total of 208 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Memorial Day.

Lone Tree Police Department contacted 2,464 individuals during traffic stops. Sixty-four percent of these individuals received a warning, 33% a citation and 3% were arrested. Of the 2,464 individuals, 1,534 were White NH and 541 were Hispanic who received citations at rates of 67% and 53% respectively (see Table 127). There were 228 Black NH contacted, and they had an arrest rate that was double that of White NH (6% vs. 3%). Citizens aged 25-44 were the most frequently stopped during these episodes (see Table 128). Finally, males were more likely to be contacted than females and had triple the arrest rate of females (see Table 129).

Table 127: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	130	0.8%	30.0%	69.2%	100.0%
Black NH	228	6.1%	31.6%	62.3%	100.0%
Native American NH	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
White NH	1,534	2.9%	30.1%	66.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	28	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	541	3.5%	43.1%	53.4%	100.0%
Total	2,464	3.2%	33.0%	63.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 128: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	56	0.0%	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
18-24	439	2.5%	31.0%	66.5%	100.0%
25-34	769	3.5%	35.1%	61.4%	100.0%
35-44	529	4.9%	33.3%	61.8%	100.0%
45-54	315	2.5%	34.9%	62.5%	100.0%
55-64	207	2.9%	30.0%	67.1%	100.0%
65 and over	146	0.7%	30.1%	69.2%	100.0%
Total	2,464	3.2%	33.0%	63.8%	100.0%



Table 129: Lone Tree Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	876	1.4%	30.8%	67.8%	100.0%
Male	1,583	4.2%	34.2%	61.5%	100.0%
Nonbinary	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Total	2,464	3.2%	33.0%	63.8%	100.0%

Longmont Public Safety Department

The Longmont Public Safety Department participated in 7 HVE episodes, totaling 113 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Winter Blitz, and Super Bowl.

The Longmont Public Safety Department contacted 3,691 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received warnings, with an overall rate of 68%. Individuals received citations 28% of the time. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 2,095) and Hispanic (count = 1,340). White NH individuals received warnings at 70%, and Hispanic individuals at 64% (see Table 130). The 25-34 age group had the most citizens contacted and highest arrest rate (6%) (see Table 131). Additionally, males were contacted more frequently than females and were arrested more frequently (5% vs. 3%, respectively) (see Table 132).

Table 130: Longmont Public Safety Department, High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	65	1.5%	10.8%	87.7%	100.0%
Black NH	126	1.6%	24.6%	73.8%	100.0%
Native American NH	6	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
White NH	2,095	3.7%	26.0%	70.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	59	3.4%	25.4%	71.2%	100.0%
Hispanic	1,340	4.9%	31.5%	63.6%	100.0%
Total	3,691	4.0%	27.7%	68.3%	100.0%



Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	22	13.6%	45.5%	40.9%	100.0%
15-17	144	2.1%	31.9%	66.0%	100.0%
18-24	774	2.8%	27.8%	69.4%	100.0%
25-34	1,065	5.6%	29.3%	65.1%	100.0%
35-44	726	4.0%	29.5%	66.5%	100.0%
45-54	464	3.7%	23.3%	73.1%	100.0%
55-64	291	5.2%	24.1%	70.8%	100.0%
65 and over	205	0.0%	22.4%	77.6%	100.0%
Total	3,691	4.0%	27.7%	68.3%	100.0%

Table 132: Longmont Public Safety Department, High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	1,265	2.5%	27.0%	70.5%	100.0%
Male	2,398	4.9%	27.9%	67.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	28	3.6%	32.1%	64.3%	100.0%
Total	3,691	4.0%	27.7%	68.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Mesa County Sheriff's Office

The Mesa County Sheriff's Office participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 119 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, President's Week, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Mesa County Sheriff's Office contacted 1,308 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 75%. Most individuals stopped were White NH (count = 1,001), followed by Hispanic individuals (count = 247) and both groups received warnings at similar rates (see Table 133). The age groups with the highest number of citizens contacted were: 18-24-year-olds (count = 283), 25-34-year-olds (count = 327) and 35-44-year-olds (count = 277), as displayed in Table 134. Individuals aged 25 to 34 had the highest rate of arrest at 10%, which was double the rate for 18-24-year-olds (5%). Finally, males were more likely contacted (count = 803) than females (count = 503) (see Table 135).



Table 133: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	15	6.7%	6.7%	86.7%	100.0%
Black NH	36	8.3%	22.2%	69.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,001	7.6%	18.0%	74.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	4	25.0%	0.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	247	6.5%	18.6%	74.9%	100.0%
Total	1,308	7.4%	18.0%	74.5%	100.0%

Table 134: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
15-17	47	2.1%	14.9%	83.0%	100.0%
18-24	283	4.6%	13.8%	81.6%	100.0%
25-34	327	9.8%	17.4%	72.8%	100.0%
35-44	277	7.6%	18.4%	74.0%	100.0%
45-54	181	8.8%	24.3%	66.9%	100.0%
55-64	126	7.1%	21.4%	71.4%	100.0%
65 and over	64	7.8%	15.6%	76.6%	100.0%
Total	1,308	7.4%	18.0%	74.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 135: Mesa County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	503	6.6%	17.7%	75.7%	100.0%
Male	803	8.0%	18.2%	73.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	1,308	7.4%	18.0%	74.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Monte Vista Police Department

The Monte Vista Police Department participated in 10 HVE episodes, totaling 160 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





Monte Vista Police Department contacted 518 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 76%. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 254), and Hispanic (count = 247), with these groups receiving warnings at rates of 80% and 71% respectively (see Table 136). Hispanic individuals had the highest rate of arrest at 3%. Individuals aged 25-44 years old were stopped most frequently (see Table 137). Finally, males were most likely to be contacted (count = 313) compared to females (count = 205) (see Table 138).

Table 136: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	6	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
Native American NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
White NH	254	2.0%	18.5%	79.5%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	247	2.8%	25.9%	71.3%	100.0%
Total	518	2.3%	21.8%	75.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 137: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	21	4.8%	14.3%	81.0%	100.0%
18-24	72	1.4%	16.7%	81.9%	100.0%
25-34	119	3.4%	20.2%	76.5%	100.0%
35-44	129	3.1%	22.5%	74.4%	100.0%
45-54	78	1.3%	26.9%	71.8%	100.0%
55-64	61	0.0%	24.6%	75.4%	100.0%
65 and over	37	2.7%	24.3%	73.0%	100.0%
Total	518	2.3%	21.8%	75.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 138: Monte Vista Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	205	1.5%	21.0%	77.6%	100.0%
Male	313	2.9%	22.4%	74.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	518	2.3%	21.8%	75.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Montezuma County Sheriff's Office

The Montezuma County Sheriff's Office participated in 5 HVE episodes for a total of 85 enforcement days: Labor Day, Thanksgiving, New Year's, Spring Events, and Memorial Day.

The Montezuma County Sheriff's Office contacted 221 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 97%. Most of the individuals stopped were White NH (count = 155), as shown in Table 139. The number of individuals stopped was relatively consistent across age groups starting at age 18 (see Table 140). Additionally, males were contacted more frequently (count = 131) than females (count = 90) (see Table 141). The small number of citizens contacted made comparing demographic trends less reliable.

Table 139: Montezuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
Black NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	29	0.0%	3.4%	96.6%	100.0%
White NH	155	0.0%	1.9%	98.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	8	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	24	4.2%	0.0%	95.8%	100.0%
Total	221	0.5%	2.3%	97.3%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 140: Montezuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	30	0.0%	6.7%	93.3%	100.0%
25-34	42	0.0%	2.4%	97.6%	100.0%
35-44	36	0.0%	2.8%	97.2%	100.0%
45-54	37	2.7%	2.7%	94.6%	100.0%
55-64	35	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
65 and over	37	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	221	0.5%	2.3%	97.3%	100.0%



Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	90	0.0%	3.3%	96.7%	100.0%
Male	131	0.8%	1.5%	97.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	221	0.5%	2.3%	97.3%	100.0%

Montrose Police Department

The Montrose Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes for a total of 215 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Montrose Police Department contacted 474 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 69%. Twenty-seven percent of individuals received citations, and 4% were arrested. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 319), followed by Hispanic (count = 137), with these groups receiving warnings at rates of 71% and 63% respectively (see Table 142). Individuals stopped most frequently aged between 18-44 years old (see Table 143). Finally, males were most likely to be contacted (count = 321) compared to females (count = 153) and were arrested more frequently (6% compared to 1%, respectively), as displayed in Table 144.

Table 142: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	6	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
Black NH	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	319	2.2%	26.6%	71.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	7	0.0%	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	137	8.8%	28.5%	62.8%	100.0%
Total	474	4.0%	27.0%	69.0%	100.0%



Table 143: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	25	4.0%	20.0%	76.0%	100.0%
18-24	97	2.1%	25.8%	72.2%	100.0%
25-34	120	8.3%	20.0%	71.7%	100.0%
35-44	91	2.2%	30.8%	67.0%	100.0%
45-54	54	1.9%	25.9%	72.2%	100.0%
55-64	41	0.0%	39.0%	61.0%	100.0%
65 and over	45	6.7%	33.3%	60.0%	100.0%
Total	474	4.0%	27.0%	69.0%	100.0%

Table 144: Montrose Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	153	0.7%	30.7%	68.6%	100.0%
Male	321	5.6%	25.2%	69.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	474	4.0%	27.0%	69.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Monument Police Department

The Monument Police Department participated in 8 HVE episodes for a total of 132 days of enforcement: Sturgis Rally, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Super Bowl, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Monument Police Department contacted 1,062 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 78%. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 864), followed by Hispanic (count = 116), with these groups receiving warnings at rates of 79% and 72% respectively (see Table 145). As shown in Table 146, individuals in the age groups spanning 18-44 had the highest numbers of citizens contacted. Citation rates peaked in individuals aged 45-54 (25%). Finally, males had double the number citizens contacted compared to females, but both groups had consistent outcome rates (see Table 147).





Table 145: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	20	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Black NH	48	0.0%	22.9%	77.1%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	864	1.3%	19.9%	78.8%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	14	0.0%	7.1%	92.9%	100.0%
Hispanic	116	2.6%	25.0%	72.4%	100.0%
Total	1,062	1.3%	20.4%	78.2%	100.0%

Table 146: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	82	0.0%	19.5%	80.5%	100.0%
18-24	243	2.1%	16.5%	81.5%	100.0%
25-34	239	1.7%	18.8%	79.5%	100.0%
35-44	198	2.0%	23.2%	74.7%	100.0%
45-54	120	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
55-64	89	1.1%	21.3%	77.5%	100.0%
65 and over	91	0.0%	23.1%	76.9%	100.0%
Total	1,062	1.3%	20.4%	78.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 147: Monument Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	355	2.0%	20.0%	78.0%	100.0%
Male	703	1.0%	20.8%	78.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	4	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,062	1.3%	20.4%	78.2%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Morrison Police Department

The Morrison Police Department participated in 8 HVE episodes, totaling 103 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Thanksgiving, Super Bowl, St. Patrick's Day, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





The Morrison Police Department contacted 1,511 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received citations, with an overall rate of 72%. Twenty-seven percent of individuals received warnings, and 1% were arrested. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 1,234), and Hispanic (count = 207), who received citations at 75% and 59%, respectively (see Table 148). The age of the individuals who were stopped most frequently ranged from 25-34 (count = 482) (see Table 149). Additionally, males were contacted more frequently than females, but had similar outcome rates (see Table 150).

Table 148: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	17	0.0%	82.4%	17.6%	100.0%
Black NH	34	2.9%	50.0%	47.1%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	50.0%	50.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,234	1.0%	74.6%	24.5%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	17	0.0%	70.6%	29.4%	100.0%
Hispanic	207	2.9%	59.4%	37.7%	100.0%
Total	1,511	1.3%	71.9%	26.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 149: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	31	0.0%	80.6%	19.4%	100.0%
18-24	218	0.9%	62.8%	36.2%	100.0%
25-34	482	1.5%	70.3%	28.2%	100.0%
35-44	287	1.7%	78.0%	20.2%	100.0%
45-54	222	1.4%	68.5%	30.2%	100.0%
55-64	151	2.0%	74.2%	23.8%	100.0%
65 and over	119	0.0%	82.4%	17.6%	100.0%
Total	1,511	1.3%	71.9%	26.7%	100.0%



Table 150: Morrison Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	501	1.0%	72.3%	26.7%	100.0%
Male	1,009	1.5%	71.8%	26.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	1,511	1.3%	71.9%	26.7%	100.0%

Mt Crested Butte Police Department

The Mt. Crested Butte Police Department participated in 12 HVE episodes for a total of 179 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Memorial Day.

The Mt. Crested Butte Police Department contacted 255 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning, with an overall rate of 71%. Twenty-nine percent of individuals received a citation, and less than 1% were arrested. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 210) and received a warning at a rate of 71% (see Table 151). Citizens aged from 25-54 were stopped most frequently (see Table 152). Finally, males were contacted more frequently (count = 172) than females (count = 82) (see Table 153).

Table 151: Mt Crested Butte Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	11	0.0%	27.3%	72.7%	100.0%
Black NH	7	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	210	0.5%	29.0%	70.5%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	4	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	23	0.0%	39.1%	60.9%	100.0%
Total	255	0.4%	29.0%	70.6%	100.0%



Table 152: Mt Crested Butte Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
18-24	23	0.0%	39.1%	60.9%	100.0%
25-34	73	0.0%	26.0%	74.0%	100.0%
35-44	69	1.4%	27.5%	71.0%	100.0%
45-54	42	0.0%	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
55-64	24	0.0%	37.5%	62.5%	100.0%
65 and over	19	0.0%	26.3%	73.7%	100.0%
Total	255	0.4%	29.0%	70.6%	100.0%

Table 153: Mt Crested Butte Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	82	0.0%	36.6%	63.4%	100.0%
Male	172	0.6%	25.6%	73.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	255	0.4%	29.0%	70.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Pagosa Springs Police Department

The Pagosa Springs Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes, totaling 140 days of enforcement: Fall Festivals, Halloween, New Year's, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.

The Pagosa Springs Police Department contacted 76 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received a warning (74%), followed by citation (26%). No arrests were reported. Most of the individuals stopped were White NH (count = 64) (see Table 154). The age of the individuals was evenly distributed over ages 25-64 years old (see Table 155). Additionally, males were contacted more frequently (count = 52) than females (count = 24) (see Table 156).



Table 154: Pagosa Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Black NH	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Native American NH	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	64	0.0%	21.9%	78.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	10	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	76	0.0%	26.3%	73.7%	100.0%

Table 155: Pagosa Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
25-34	15	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
35-44	18	0.0%	38.9%	61.1%	100.0%
45-54	17	0.0%	5.9%	94.1%	100.0%
55-64	17	0.0%	47.1%	52.9%	100.0%
65 and over	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Total	76	0.0%	26.3%	73.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 156: Pagosa Springs Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrests	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	24	0.0%	16.7%	83.3%	100.0%
Male	52	0.0%	30.8%	69.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	0.0%	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	76	0.0%	26.3%	73.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Palmer Lake Police Department

The Palmer Lake Police Department participated in 11 HVE episodes for a total of 139 enforcement days: 4th of July, Labor Day, Halloween, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day, and Summer Blitz.





The Palmer Lake Police Department contacted 33 individuals during traffic stops. Most of these individuals received warnings, with an overall rate of 88%. The majority of those stopped were White NH (count = 20) (see Table 157). The most frequently stopped age group was 25 to 34 years old (count = 13) (see Table 158). Additionally, males were contacted more often than females, with counts of 19 and 14, respectively (see Table 159).

Table 157: Palmer Lake Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	20	15.0%	85.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	7	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
Hispanic	4	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	33	12.1%	87.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 158: Palmer Lake Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	1	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
18-24	4	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
25-34	13	7.7%	92.3%	100.0%
35-44	6	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
45-54	3	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
55-64	4	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
65 and over	2	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	33	12.1%	87.9%	100.0%



Gender	Count	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	14	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
Male	19	10.5%	89.5%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	33	12.1%	87.9%	100.0%

Pitkin County Sheriff's Office

The Pitkin County Sheriff's Office participated in 7 HVE episodes for a total of 148 days of enforcement: Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Winter Blitz, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

Table 160 shows that there was a total of 1,021 citizens contacted through traffic stops during HVE periods. A majority (69%) of citizens received a warning, followed by a citation (31%), and an arrest (1%). White NH individuals made up a majority of the stops and had the highest percentage of arrests (1%), followed by Hispanic (less than 1%). Table 161 displays the ages of citizens stopped. Individuals aged 25 to 34 made up most of the individuals contacted (count = 282), followed by those aged 35 to 44 (count = 217). Citizens aged 18 to 24 were more likely to be arrested (2%) and more likely to receive a citation (38%) than any other age group. More than twice as many males (count = 710) were stopped than females (count = 310), and there was only one nonbinary citizen stopped (Table 162). Males and females had similar rates of arrest, but males had a higher rate of citations (32%) compared to females (28%) and females had a higher rate of warnings (72%) compared to males (67%).

Table 160: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	20	0.0%	35.0%	65.0%	100.0%
Black NH	21	0.0%	28.6%	71.4%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	682	0.9%	28.2%	71.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	25	0.0%	44.0%	56.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	273	0.4%	35.5%	64.1%	100.0%
Total	1,021	0.7%	30.7%	68.7%	100.0%



Table 161: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	36	0.0%	30.6%	69.4%	100.0%
18-24	130	2.3%	37.7%	60.0%	100.0%
25-34	282	0.4%	35.5%	64.2%	100.0%
35-44	217	0.5%	28.1%	71.4%	100.0%
45-54	174	1.1%	25.3%	73.6%	100.0%
55-64	110	0.0%	28.2%	71.8%	100.0%
65 and over	71	0.0%	23.9%	76.1%	100.0%
Total	1,021	0.7%	30.7%	68.7%	100.0%

Table 162: Pitkin County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	310	0.6%	27.7%	71.6%	100.0%
Male	710	0.7%	32.0%	67.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,021	0.7%	30.7%	68.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Platteville Police Department

The Platteville Police Department participated in 14 HVE episodes, totaling 217 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Platteville Police Department only reported one citizen contacted during the HVE periods. This citizen was reported as a White NH male between the ages 35 and 44, and the stop resulted in an arrest.

Salida Police Department

The Salida Police Department participated in 4 HVE episodes for a total of 49 days of enforcement: Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Halloween and St. Patrick's Day.

The Salida Police Department reported 243 citizens stopped that received either a warning (49%), citation (47%), or were arrested (4%). A majority of these individuals were White NH (count = 209), as presented in Table 163, making it difficult to make comparisons among races/ethnicities. Table 164 displays the age distribution of citizens contacted during HVE stops. Most citizens contacted fell between the ages of 25 to 34 (count = 58), followed by those aged 35 to 44 (count = 50). As seen in





Table 165, 168 males were contacted during HVE traffic stops and 75 females were contacted. Males and females had similar rates of warnings and citations, but males were more than one and a half times more likely to be arrested (5%) than females (3%).

Table 163: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	5	20.0%	20.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	209	3.8%	49.3%	46.9%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	23	4.3%	34.8%	60.9%	100.0%
Total	243	4.1%	46.5%	49.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 164: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	8	0.0%	37.5%	62.5%	100.0%
18-24	25	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
25-34	58	8.6%	39.7%	51.7%	100.0%
35-44	50	6.0%	44.0%	50.0%	100.0%
45-54	41	2.4%	41.5%	56.1%	100.0%
55-64	32	3.1%	71.9%	25.0%	100.0%
65 and over	29	0.0%	51.7%	48.3%	100.0%
Total	243	4.1%	46.5%	49.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 165: Salida Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	75	2.7%	48.0%	49.3%	100.0%
Male	168	4.8%	45.8%	49.4%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	243	4.1%	46.5%	49.4%	100.0%



Severance Police Department

The Severance Police Department participated in 3 HVE episodes for a total of 42 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally and Labor Day.

The Severance Police Department contacted 473 citizens during these HVE episodes. A majority of citizens received either a warning (55%) or a citation (45%), with only less than half a percent being arrested (Table 166). A majority of citizens stopped were White NH (count = 335), followed by Hispanic (count = 118). White NH individuals were the only ones arrested (less than 1%). As shown in Table 167, most individuals contacted fell in the 25 to 34 age group (count = 114) and the 35 to 44 age group (count = 109). Arrests only occurred within the 25 to 34 age group (1%). Notably, those aged 65 and older had the highest rate of citations (59%). Males (count = 260) and females (count = 213) had similar numbers of citizens contacted and citation rates (45% and 46%, respectively), as presented in (Table 168).

Table 166: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Black NH	10	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	335	0.3%	42.7%	57.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	118	0.0%	53.4%	46.6%	100.0%
Total	473	0.2%	45.2%	54.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 167: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	29	0.0%	37.9%	62.1%	100.0%
18-24	69	0.0%	30.4%	69.6%	100.0%
25-34	114	0.9%	50.0%	49.1%	100.0%
35-44	109	0.0%	47.7%	52.3%	100.0%
45-54	61	0.0%	44.3%	55.7%	100.0%
55-64	50	0.0%	46.0%	54.0%	100.0%
65 and over	39	0.0%	59.0%	41.0%	100.0%
Total	473	0.2%	45.2%	54.5%	100.0%





Table 168: Severance Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	213	0.5%	45.5%	54.0%	100.0%
Male	260	0.0%	45.0%	55.0%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	473	0.2%	45.2%	54.5%	100.0%

Sterling Police Department

The Sterling Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 120 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Labor Day, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Super Bowl, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

A total of 1,128 citizens were contacted via traffic stops, with 78% receiving a warning, 19% receiving a citation, and 4% were arrested (Table 169). A large majority of individuals were White NH (count = 863). Hispanic citizens were twice as likely to be arrested (6%) compared to White NH citizens (3%). No other races/ethnicities were reportedly arrested. A majority of citizens were aged 18 to 24 (count = 268) (Table 170). Citizens aged 35 to 44 had the highest arrest rate at 7%, which was nearly double the overall arrest rate of 4%. Those aged 25 to 34 had the highest rate of citations at 23%. There were 684 males, 443 females, and one nonbinary citizen contacted during the HVE periods (Table 171). Males were arrested 5% of the time, compared to 1% for females. Females had a slightly higher rate of citations (21%) compared to males (17%). Males and females had the same rates of warnings at 78%.

Table 169: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	35	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	863	3.1%	17.6%	79.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	9	0.0%	22.2%	77.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	219	5.9%	23.3%	70.8%	100.0%
Total	1,128	3.5%	18.8%	77.7%	100.0%



Table 170: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	59	0.0%	13.6%	86.4%	100.0%
18-24	268	2.6%	20.1%	77.2%	100.0%
25-34	241	5.0%	22.8%	72.2%	100.0%
35-44	214	6.5%	19.6%	73.8%	100.0%
45-54	123	1.6%	18.7%	79.7%	100.0%
55-64	118	4.2%	15.3%	80.5%	100.0%
65 and over	103	0.0%	11.7%	88.3%	100.0%
Total	1,128	3.5%	18.8%	77.7%	100.0%

Table 171: Sterling Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	443	1.4%	21.0%	77.7%	100.0%
Male	684	5.0%	17.4%	77.6%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,128	3.5%	18.8%	77.7%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Summit County Sheriff's Office

The Summit County Sheriff's Office participated in 8 HVE episodes for a total of 154 enforcement days: Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Thanksgiving, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

Summit County Sheriff's Office reported contacting 1,179 citizens, with most receiving a warning (82%), followed by a citation (16%), and arrest (2%) (see Table 172). A majority of contacts were White NH (count = 782), followed by Hispanic (count = 314). Both of these groups had similar rates of warnings and citations compared to the overall rates. Black NH individuals (count = 36) had the highest rate of arrest at 6%. Table 173 displays the distribution of ages of citizens contacted. Citizens aged 25 to 34 were contacted the most (count = 387) and had the highest rate of arrest along with citizens aged 35 to 44 at 3%. Individuals in the 18 to 24 year age group had the highest rate of citations (24%). Males were stopped over two and a half times more than females and were three times more likely to receive an arrest (3%) compared to females (1%) (Table 174). Males had similar rates of citation compared to females as well as similar rates of warning compared to females. Three nonbinary citizens were contacted.





Table 172: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	30	0.0%	3.3%	96.7%	100.0%
Black NH	36	5.6%	8.3%	86.1%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	782	1.7%	17.1%	81.2%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	17	0.0%	11.8%	88.2%	100.0%
Hispanic	314	2.9%	15.0%	82.2%	100.0%
Total	1,179	2.0%	15.9%	82.1%	100.0%

Table 173: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	21	0.0%	14.3%	85.7%	100.0%
18-24	228	1.3%	24.1%	74.6%	100.0%
25-34	387	3.4%	16.0%	80.6%	100.0%
35-44	225	2.7%	11.6%	85.8%	100.0%
45-54	158	0.6%	15.2%	84.2%	100.0%
55-64	99	0.0%	10.1%	89.9%	100.0%
65 and over	59	1.7%	11.9%	86.4%	100.0%
Total	1,179	2.0%	15.9%	82.1%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 174: Summit County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	324	0.9%	15.1%	84.0%	100.0%
Male	852	2.5%	16.2%	81.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	1,179	2.0%	15.9%	82.1%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Thornton Police Department

The Thornton Police Department participated in 16 HVE episodes, totaling 229 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.





The Thornton Police Department reported 15,113 citizens contacted through traffic stops, with 51% receiving a citation, 47% receiving a warning, and 1% being arrested (Table 175). Notably, a majority of citizens contacted were identified as Hispanic (count = 7,478), followed by White NH (count = 6,184), Black NH (count = 740), Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH (count = 384), Multiracial/Other NH (count = 309), and Native American NH (count = 18). Native American NH individuals had the highest rate of arrest at 6%, however the small count of this group makes it difficult to compare to other groups. White NH citizens had the highest rate of citation (52%) and Black NH and Native American NH citizens had the highest rates of warning (56%). Most citizens who were contacted fell between the ages of 25 to 34 (count = 4,807) (Table 176). Arrest rates were similar for most age groups; citizens aged 18 to 54 were arrested about 2% of the time. 674 juveniles under 15 years of age were contacted and had the highest rate of citation (91%). Citizens aged 65 and over had the highest rate of warning at 59%. Table 177 displays the genders of citizens contacted. There were 9,724 males, 5,269 females, and 120 nonbinary citizens. Males had the highest rate of arrest (2%). Citation and warning rates were similar for all three groups, falling between 47% and 52%.

Table 175: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	384	0.8%	46.6%	52.6%	100.0%
Black NH	740	2.6%	41.6%	55.8%	100.0%
Native American NH	18	5.6%	38.9%	55.6%	100.0%
White NH	6,184	1.2%	52.4%	46.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	309	0.6%	46.6%	52.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	7,478	1.6%	51.4%	47.0%	100.0%
Total	15,113	1.4%	51.1%	47.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 176: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	674	0.3%	91.2%	8.5%	100.0%
15-17	460	0.9%	56.7%	42.4%	100.0%
18-24	2,898	1.6%	50.0%	48.4%	100.0%
25-34	4,807	1.7%	50.0%	48.3%	100.0%
35-44	3,157	1.6%	47.0%	51.4%	100.0%
45-54	1,791	1.5%	47.1%	51.4%	100.0%
55-64	905	1.2%	54.0%	44.8%	100.0%
65 and over	421	0.0%	41.3%	58.7%	100.0%
Total	15,113	1.4%	51.1%	47.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Table 177: Thornton Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	5,269	1.1%	51.2%	47.7%	100.0%
Male	9,724	1.7%	51.1%	47.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	120	0.8%	47.5%	51.7%	100.0%
Total	15,113	1.4%	51.1%	47.4%	100.0%

Timnath Police Department

The Timnath Police Department participated in 7 HVE episodes for a total of 120 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties and Winter Blitz.

There were 1,508 reported citizens contacted, with a large majority being White NH individuals (count = 1,117) (see Table 178). Multiracial/Other NH individuals had the highest rate of arrest (6%) compared to the overall arrest rate of 1%, however, there were only 18 of these citizens. Hispanic individuals had the highest rate of citation (51%), compared to the overall rate of 39%. Aside from the two Native American NH citizens who were contacted, Black NH citizens had the highest rate of warning (72%). Table 179 displays the age distribution of traffic stops. A majority of citizens were between the ages of 35 to 44 (count = 346) and 25 to 34 (count = 323). Individuals aged 25 to 34 had the highest rate of arrest (2%) and the highest rate of citation (43%). A total of 905 males, 601 females, and 2 nonbinary citizens were contacted (Table 180). Males and females had similar rates of arrest (1%). Males had a higher rate of citation (40%) compared to females (36%). Females had a higher rate of warning (63%) compared to males (60%).

Table 178: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	48	0.0%	47.9%	52.1%	100.0%
Black NH	32	0.0%	28.1%	71.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,117	0.9%	35.5%	63.7%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	18	5.6%	33.3%	61.1%	100.0%
Hispanic	291	0.7%	51.2%	48.1%	100.0%
Total	1,508	0.9%	38.7%	60.5%	100.0%



Table 179: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	3	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
15-17	67	0.0%	38.8%	61.2%	100.0%
18-24	243	0.4%	37.9%	61.7%	100.0%
25-34	323	1.9%	42.7%	55.4%	100.0%
35-44	346	0.6%	35.3%	64.2%	100.0%
45-54	236	0.4%	42.4%	57.2%	100.0%
55-64	152	0.7%	39.5%	59.9%	100.0%
65 and over	138	1.4%	32.6%	65.9%	100.0%
Total	1,508	0.9%	38.7%	60.5%	100.0%

Table 180: Timnath Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	601	1.2%	36.3%	62.6%	100.0%
Male	905	0.7%	40.2%	59.1%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	1,508	0.9%	38.7%	60.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Trinidad Police Department

The Trinidad Police Department participated in 10 HVE episodes, totaling 162 days of enforcement: Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Trinidad Police Department reported just two citizens contacted during these time periods. Both citizens were reported as Hispanic, one being between the ages of 25 and 34, and the other between the ages of 35 and 44. One citizen was male and one was female. Both citizens were arrested.

Vail Police Department

The Vail Police Department participated in 15 HVE episodes for a total of 207 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

Vail Police Department contacted a total of 761 citizens (see Table 181). A majority of these citizens received a warning (65%), followed by citation (32%), and 3% were arrested. Most citizens were White





NH (count = 569). In comparing these two groups, Hispanic individuals had the highest rate of arrest at 5%, and White NH individuals had the highest warning rate (67%). The number of individuals contacted between the age groups encompassing 18 and 64 ranged from 101-212 (see Table 182). Notably, citizens aged 18 to 24 were arrested (7%) at over double the overall rate (3%). Citizens aged 65 and over were more likely to receive a warning (72%) than any other age group. Table 183 displays the gender of individuals contacted. Over twice as many males (count = 535) were contacted than females (count = 226). Males were twice as likely to be arrested (4%) compared to females (2%). Males and females had similar rates of citation (31% and 34% respectively) and the same rate of warning (65%).

Table 181: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	20	0.0%	60.0%	40.0%	100.0%
Black NH	19	5.3%	36.8%	57.9%	100.0%
Native American NH	7	0.0%	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
White NH	569	2.8%	29.9%	67.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Hispanic	146	4.8%	34.2%	61.0%	100.0%
Total	761	3.2%	31.8%	65.0%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 182: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
15-17	7	0.0%	42.9%	57.1%	100.0%
18-24	101	6.9%	27.7%	65.3%	100.0%
25-34	212	1.9%	31.1%	67.0%	100.0%
35-44	152	5.9%	38.8%	55.3%	100.0%
45-54	126	0.8%	32.5%	66.7%	100.0%
55-64	102	2.0%	28.4%	69.6%	100.0%
65 and over	61	1.6%	26.2%	72.1%	100.0%
Total	761	3.2%	31.8%	65.0%	100.0%



Table 183: Vail Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	226	1.8%	33.6%	64.6%	100.0%
Male	535	3.7%	31.0%	65.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	761	3.2%	31.8%	65.0%	100.0%

Weld County Sheriff's Office

The Weld County Sheriff's Office participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 133 enforcement days: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's and St. Patrick's Day.

The Weld County Sheriff's Office reported 2,202 citizens contacted during HVE, with 67% receiving a warning, 31% a citation, and 2% were arrested (Table 184). Over half of the citizens contacted were White NH (count = 1,211), followed by Hispanic (count = 861), Black NH (count = 76), Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH (count = 31), Multiracial/Other NH (count = 19), and Native American NH (count = 4). Black NH and Hispanic individuals had the highest rates of arrest (3%); however, differences in the sample sizes of these groups makes this comparison less reliable. White NH citizens had the highest rate of warning (70%). Table 185 shows that a majority of citizens contacted fell between the ages of 25 and 34 (count = 650). Individuals aged 35 to 44 were arrested 3% of the time, the highest among all age groups. Aside from the four individuals under 15, citizens aged 18 to 24 were more likely to receive a citation (39%) compared to other age groups. Well over half of the individuals who were stopped were male (count = 1,502), 695 were female, and 5 were nonbinary (see Table 186). Males were twice as likely than females to be arrested (2% and 1% respectively). Males were slightly more likely to receive a citation (31%) compared to females (29%), and females were more likely to receive a warning (70%) compared to males (66%).

Table 184: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	31	0.0%	32.3%	67.7%	100.0%
Black NH	76	2.6%	30.3%	67.1%	100.0%
Native American NH	4	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
White NH	1,211	1.4%	28.3%	70.3%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	19	0.0%	42.1%	57.9%	100.0%
Hispanic	861	2.8%	33.6%	63.6%	100.0%
Total	2,202	2.0%	30.7%	67.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Table 185: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	4	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
15-17	70	1.4%	37.1%	61.4%	100.0%
18-24	497	1.2%	38.6%	60.2%	100.0%
25-34	650	1.7%	31.1%	67.2%	100.0%
35-44	485	3.1%	25.4%	71.5%	100.0%
45-54	255	2.4%	26.7%	71.0%	100.0%
55-64	170	2.4%	27.6%	70.0%	100.0%
65 and over	71	0.0%	21.1%	78.9%	100.0%
Total	2,202	2.0%	30.7%	67.4%	100.0%

Table 186: Weld County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	695	1.0%	29.1%	69.9%	100.0%
Male	1,502	2.4%	31.4%	66.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Total	2,202	2.0%	30.7%	67.4%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Westminster Police Department

The Westminster Police Department participated in 15 HVE episodes for a total of 215 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events and Memorial Day.

Westminster Police Department reported 5,993 citizens contacted, with a majority of individuals receiving a citation (56%), followed by a warning (43%), and 1% were arrested (see Table 187). Black NH and Hispanic individuals were twice as likely to be arrested (both at 2%) compared to the overall arrest rate (1%). Table 188 displays the ages of citizens contacted during HVE traffic stops. A majority of individuals fell between the ages of 18 and 44. Individuals aged 18 to 24 had the highest rate of citation (60%) and those aged 65 and over had the highest warning rate (55%). Excluding youth under age 17 and adults 65 and over, arrest rates ranged from 1-2%. Table 189 shows that there were 3,686 males contacted, 2,302 females, and 5 nonbinary citizens. Males had the highest rate of arrest at 2%, as well as the highest rate for citation at 56%.





Table 187: Westminster Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	169	0.6%	53.3%	46.2%	100.0%
Black NH	250	2.0%	48.4%	49.6%	100.0%
Native American NH	5	0.0%	80.0%	20.0%	100.0%
White NH	3,320	1.1%	58.2%	40.7%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	44	0.0%	43.2%	56.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	2,205	2.0%	53.2%	44.8%	100.0%
Total	5,993	1.4%	55.7%	42.8%	100.0%

Table 188: Westminster Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	18	5.6%	50.0%	44.4%	100.0%
15-17	176	0.0%	51.1%	48.9%	100.0%
18-24	1,330	1.4%	60.0%	38.6%	100.0%
25-34	1,759	1.5%	57.4%	41.1%	100.0%
35-44	1,295	1.6%	55.6%	42.8%	100.0%
45-54	717	2.1%	49.0%	49.0%	100.0%
55-64	412	1.0%	56.8%	42.2%	100.0%
65 and over	286	0.0%	45.5%	54.5%	100.0%
Total	5,993	1.4%	55.7%	42.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 189: Westminster Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	2,302	1.2%	55.0%	43.8%	100.0%
Male	3,686	1.6%	56.2%	42.2%	100.0%
Nonbinary	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Total	5,993	1.4%	55.7%	42.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Wheat Ridge Police Department

The Wheat Ridge Police Department participated in 9 HVE episodes for a total of 119 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day and Memorial Day.





The Wheat Ridge Police Department contacted 1,303 citizens. Nearly two-thirds of citizens contacted received a citation (63%), 36% received a warning, and 2% were arrested (Table 190). The largest racial/ethnic groups — Hispanics (count = 412) and White NH (count = 792) - had arrest rates of 3% and 1%, respectively. Multiracial/Other NH was the only other racial group with recorded arrests. Citizens aged 35 to 44 had the highest rate of arrest (3%) (Table 191). Those aged 55 to 64 had the highest rate of citation at 67%. Table 192 displays the genders of citizens contacted. A majority of individuals were male (count = 821), followed by females (count = 480), and 2 individuals were nonbinary. Males and females were arrested at similar rates (2%). Males also had a similar rate of citation (63%) compared to females (62%), and a similar rate of warning (36%) compared to 37% of females who received a warning.

Table 190: Wheat Ridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	17	0.0%	76.5%	23.5%	100.0%
Black NH	69	0.0%	42.0%	58.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
White NH	792	1.1%	61.9%	37.0%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	11	9.1%	45.5%	45.5%	100.0%
Hispanic	412	2.7%	67.0%	30.3%	100.0%
Total	1,303	1.6%	62.5%	35.9%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 191: Wheat Ridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
15-17	22	0.0%	63.6%	36.4%	100.0%
18-24	131	1.5%	61.1%	37.4%	100.0%
25-34	423	1.4%	62.9%	35.7%	100.0%
35-44	345	3.2%	62.3%	34.5%	100.0%
45-54	199	1.0%	64.3%	34.7%	100.0%
55-64	106	0.0%	67.0%	33.0%	100.0%
65 and over	75	0.0%	52.0%	48.0%	100.0%
Total	1,303	1.6%	62.5%	35.9%	100.0%



Table 192: Wheat Ridge Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	480	1.5%	62.1%	36.5%	100.0%
Male	821	1.7%	62.6%	35.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Total	1,303	1.6%	62.5%	35.9%	100.0%

Wiggins Police Department

The Wiggins Police Department participated in 13 HVE episodes, totaling 175 days of enforcement: Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

During these periods, a total of 403 citizens were contacted via traffic stops (Table 193). Most citizens contacted were White NH (count = 283), followed by 108 Hispanic citizens, 5 Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH citizens, 5 Black NH citizens, 1 Native American NH citizen, and 1 Multiracial/Other NH citizen. Only White NH individuals were arrested (1%). Individuals who were arrested during HVE periods by the Wiggins Police Department tended to be older, with 2% of citizens aged 45 to 54 and 2% of citizens aged 55 to 64 being arrested (Table 194). No other age groups had arrests. Citizens aged 45 to 54 received a warning 63% of the time, the highest of any age group. 240 male citizens were contacted during HVE periods, 162 females were contacted, and one nonbinary citizen was contacted (Table 195). Males were the only citizens arrested (1%). Females were more likely to receive a citation (44%) compared to males (40%). Males were more likely to receive a warning (59%) compared to females (56%).

Table 193: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	5	0.0%	20.0%	80.0%	100.0%
Black NH	5	0.0%	40.0%	60.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
White NH	283	0.7%	38.5%	60.8%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	108	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	403	0.5%	41.7%	57.8%	100.0%





Table 194: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	17	0.0%	52.9%	47.1%	100.0%
18-24	57	0.0%	38.6%	61.4%	100.0%
25-34	96	0.0%	38.5%	61.5%	100.0%
35-44	82	0.0%	45.1%	54.9%	100.0%
45-54	51	2.0%	35.3%	62.7%	100.0%
55-64	57	1.8%	40.4%	57.9%	100.0%
65 and over	42	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	403	0.5%	41.7%	57.8%	100.0%

Table 195: Wiggins Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	162	0.0%	43.8%	56.2%	100.0%
Male	240	0.8%	40.4%	58.8%	100.0%
Nonbinary	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	403	0.5%	41.7%	57.8%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Windsor Police Department

The Windsor Police Department participated in 16 HVE episodes for a total of 229 days of enforcement: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, Fall Festivals, Halloween, Thanksgiving, Holiday Parties, New Year's, Winter Blitz, Super Bowl, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

During these periods, 2,371 citizens were contacted, with a majority being White NH (count = 1,836), followed by 435 Hispanic citizens (see Table 196). Hispanic individuals were three times more likely to be arrested (3%) compared to White NH individuals (1%). No other race/ethnicity groups had citizens who were arrested. Hispanic individuals were also more likely to receive a citation (77%) compared to any other race/ethnicity group. Hispanic individuals were least likely to receive a warning (20%) compared to any other race/ethnicity group. Individuals aged 35 to 44 had the highest rate of arrest (3%) (Table 197). This group also had the highest rate of citation (69%) along with the 18 to 24 age group, who also received a citation 69% of the time. Those aged 25 to 34 had the lowest rate of warning (26%). Males were twice as likely to be arrested (2%) compared to the overall arrest rate of 1% (Table 198). Females were more likely to receive a citation (70%) compared to males (67%). Females were less likely to receive a warning (30%) compared to males (31%).





Table 196: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	25	0.0%	68.0%	32.0%	100.0%
Black NH	52	0.0%	55.8%	44.2%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	1,836	0.7%	67.0%	32.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	23	0.0%	52.2%	47.8%	100.0%
Hispanic	435	3.2%	76.6%	20.2%	100.0%
Total	2,371	1.1%	68.4%	30.5%	100.0%

Table 197: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	12	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
15-17	135	0.7%	56.3%	43.0%	100.0%
18-24	441	0.7%	68.9%	30.4%	100.0%
25-34	645	0.6%	73.2%	26.2%	100.0%
35-44	519	2.5%	69.4%	28.1%	100.0%
45-54	307	1.3%	66.1%	32.6%	100.0%
55-64	186	0.5%	68.3%	31.2%	100.0%
65 and over	126	0.0%	57.9%	42.1%	100.0%
Total	2,371	1.1%	68.4%	30.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 198: Windsor Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	948	0.3%	70.0%	29.6%	100.0%
Male	1,421	1.6%	67.3%	31.1%	100.0%
Nonbinary	2	0.0%	50.0%	50.0%	100.0%
Total	2,371	1.1%	68.4%	30.5%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Yuma County Sheriff's Office

The Yuma County Sheriff's Office participated in 7 HVE episodes for a total of 96 enforcement days: 4th of July, Sturgis Rally, Labor Day, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.





A total of 93 citizens were contacted, with a large majority reported as White NH (count = 71) (see Table 199). Most of the citizens contacted fell between the ages of 25 to 34 (count = 21) (Table 200. Roughly two thirds of citizens contacted were male (count = 61) and one third were female (32) (see Table 201). Males were the only individuals arrested (2%). The limited sample size prevented meaningful demographic trend comparisons.

Table 199: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	1	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	71	0.0%	36.6%	63.4%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
Hispanic	18	5.6%	22.2%	72.2%	100.0%
Total	93	1.1%	33.3%	65.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 200: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	1	0.0%	100.0%	0.0%	100.0%
15-17	3	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
18-24	12	0.0%	41.7%	58.3%	100.0%
25-34	21	0.0%	19.0%	81.0%	100.0%
35-44	15	0.0%	33.3%	66.7%	100.0%
45-54	12	0.0%	25.0%	75.0%	100.0%
55-64	18	5.6%	44.4%	50.0%	100.0%
65 and over	11	0.0%	36.4%	63.6%	100.0%
Total	93	1.1%	33.3%	65.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024

Table 201: Yuma County Sheriff's Office High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	32	0.0%	28.1%	71.9%	100.0%
Male	61	1.6%	36.1%	62.3%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	93	1.1%	33.3%	65.6%	100.0%

Source: Colorado Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System FY 2024





Yuma Police Department

The Yuma Police Department participated in 10 HVE episodes for a total of 158 enforcement days: 4th of July, Summer Strikeout, Sturgis Rally, Fall Festival, Holiday Parties, President's Week, St. Patrick's Day, Spring Events, Memorial Day and Summer Blitz.

The Yuma Police Department contacted 313 citizens. Over half of the citizens were White NH (count = 175), 134 were Hispanic, 2 were Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH, and 2 were Black NH (Table 202). Hispanic individuals were twice as likely to be arrested (2%) compared to White NH individuals (1%). Hispanic individuals were also more likely to receive a citation (11%) compared to White NH individuals (6%). White NH individuals were more likely to receive a warning (93%) compared to Hispanic individuals (87%). Table 203 shows that most individuals contacted fell between the ages of 18 and 64; age comparisons were difficult due to the small sample. Over half of citizens contacted were male (count = 192) and 121 were females (see Table 204). Only males were arrested (2%). Females were twice as likely to receive a citation (12%) compared to males (6%). Males were more likely to receive a warning (92%) compared to females (88%).

Table 202: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Race/Ethnicity

Race/Ethnicity	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Asian/Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Black NH	2	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Native American NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
White NH	175	0.6%	6.3%	93.1%	100.0%
Multiracial/Other NH	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Hispanic	134	2.2%	11.2%	86.6%	100.0%
Total	313	1.3%	8.3%	90.4%	100.0%

Table 203: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Age Group

Age Group	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Under 15	8	0.0%	37.5%	62.5%	100.0%
15-17	34	0.0%	5.9%	94.1%	100.0%
18-24	46	2.2%	8.7%	89.1%	100.0%
25-34	71	1.4%	11.3%	87.3%	100.0%
35-44	46	4.3%	8.7%	87.0%	100.0%
45-54	43	0.0%	7.0%	93.0%	100.0%
55-64	39	0.0%	5.1%	94.9%	100.0%
65 and over	26	0.0%	0.0%	100.0%	100.0%
Total	313	1.3%	8.3%	90.4%	100.0%





Table 204: Yuma Police Department High Visibility Enforcement Contacts and Gender

Gender	Count	Arrest	Citation	Warning	Total
Female	121	0.0%	11.6%	88.4%	100.0%
Male	192	2.1%	6.2%	91.7%	100.0%
Nonbinary	0	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Total	313	1.3%	8.3%	90.4%	100.0%





Conclusion

This first High Visibility Enforcement (HVE) report for the fiscal year 2024 (covering July 2023 to June 2024) highlights the collaborative efforts between the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) and the Colorado Department of Public Safety (CDPS).

The purpose of this report is to evaluate possible disparities in law enforcement interactions with citizens that were supported with state HVE funds. Analysts did observe some racial/ethnic and age disparities in citation rates in statewide results. However, it was difficult to assess meaningful differences in arrest rates by demographic categories due to the lack of full agency reporting during the early years of implementation of the Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System. Agency-level results were even more difficult to analyze due to small numbers.

CDOT and CDPS will continue working diligently with agencies to achieve full compliance with the Law Enforcement Contacts and Use of Force Reporting System.





Reference List

Colorado Department of Transportation. (n.d.). *Fatal Crash Data*. https://www.codot.gov/safety/traffic-safety/data-analysis/fatal-crash-data

National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (n.d.). *Traffic Safety Facts: Colorado 2018-2022*. https://cdan.dot.gov/STSI/stsi.htm#

Rules Governing High-Visibility Alcohol And Drug Impaired Driving Enforcement Program, 2 CCR 601-26 (2024).





Appendix: Colorado Department of Transportation memorandum to noncompliant agencies

MEMORANDUM

Date: December 12, 2024

Subject: Notice of Non-Compliance

This memorandum serves to inform your agency that it is not in compliance with the requirements of C.R.S. 24-31-903(2). In accordance with C.R.S. 43-4-902, compliance with C.R.S. 24-31-903 is now mandatory for continued eligibility for funding under the High Visibility Enforcement (HVE) program.

While the data reporting requirements under C.R.S. 24-31-903 are not new, the requirement to maintain compliance in order to receive HVE funding took effect on November 14, 2024. As such, the Highway Safety Office is notifying agencies that are out of compliance in an effort to ensure continued eligibility for funding. This non-compliance places your agency at risk of losing future funding for the High Visibility Impaired Driving Enforcement program. Your funding for the current State Fiscal Year 2024 is secure and will not be impacted.

<u>Action Required:</u>

Please Contact the Department of Public Safety, Division of Criminal Justice, Office of Research and Statistics - Contacts and Use of Force Project

Email: cdps_dcj_lei@state.co.us

Website: Law Enforcement Integrity (https://dcj.colorado.gov/dcj-offices/ors/dsub-cuf)

Please forward this notice to your records or data management team, supervisor, and any relevant personnel to ensure the issue is addressed promptly.

To receive future funding, your agency must submit the past-due data to the Division Of Criminal Justice LEI Division and ensure ongoing compliance with C.R.S. 24-31-903.

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Sincerely,

The Office of Transportation Safety, Highway Safety Office Colorado Department of Transportation



